

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

"I Want to Continue to Study"

Barriers to Secondary Education for Syrian Refugee Children in Jordan



"I Want to Continue to Study"

Barriers to Secondary Education for Syrian Refugee Children in Jordan

Copyright © 2020 Human Rights Watch All rights reserved.

Printed in the United States of America

ISBN: 978-1-62313-8363

Cover design by Rafael Jimenez

Human Rights Watch defends the rights of people worldwide. We scrupulously investigate abuses, expose the facts widely, and pressure those with power to respect rights and secure justice. Human Rights Watch is an independent, international organization that works as part of a vibrant movement to uphold human dignity and advance the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Moscow, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit our website: http://www.hrw.org



JUNE 2020 ISBN: 9781623138363

"I Want to Continue to Study"

Barriers to Secondary Education for Syrian Refugee Children in Jordan

Summary	1
Poverty, Child Labor, and Child Marriage	2
Failure to Plan for and Consistently Support Secondary Education	
Education Policies and Priorities Exclude Children	5
"Second-Shift" Schools Provide Low Quality and Low Value Education	6
Inequalities in Education	7
Ways Forward	8
Recommendations	10
To the Ministry of Education:	10
To the government of Jordan, the Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation, the	!
Ministry of Education, and foreign donors to education in Jordan:	11
To the Ministry of Labour:	11
To foreign donors to education in Jordan:	12
To UNICEF and UNHCR:	12
Methodology	13
I. Background	14
Basic and Secondary Formal Education in Jordan	
Formal Education for Syrian Refugee Students	_
Syrian Refugees' Rates of Enrollment in Formal Education	
Inequalities in Formal Education	
Limited Non-Formal Education	
Steps to Address Poverty	-
Declining Humanitarian Aid to Syrian Refugees in Jordan	
Covid-19 and Education in the 2019-2020 School Year	
II. Obstacles and Barriers for Secondary-School Age Syrian Children	25
Poverty, Child Labor, and Child Marriage	_
Lack of Affordable, Safe, and Accessible Transportation	_
Barriers to Education for Syrian Children with Disabilities	
Perceived Low Quality and Low Value of Education	
i ciccived Low Quality and Low value of Ludcation	

Poor Quality of Education	38
Adolescents and Youth Barred from Higher Education and Professions	41
Administrative Barriers to Enrollment	43
Class Level Placement	44
Ministry of Interior Service Cards	45
III. Lack of Planning for Secondary Education for Syrian Children	47
Lack of Secondary Education Targets in Humanitarian Plans	47
Lack of Donor Funding for Secondary Education	48
Decisions to Limit Education Programs for Out-of-School Refugees	51
Ensure the Most Vulnerable Children are Not Left Behind	53
Lack of Humanitarian Programs to Support Education	53
Support for in-school Children	54
Support for Out-of-School Children	
IV. Legal Framework	58
Acknowledgments	61

Summary

As the Syria conflict continues into its tenth year, Syrian refugee children in Jordan are confronting obstacles to education that grow more acute as they progress into secondary education. Every child has the right to a quality primary and secondary education. But only a quarter of secondary-school-age Syrian refugee children in Jordan are enrolled in school.

As documented by Human Rights Watch in this report, the main causes of increasingly lower enrollment of Syrian refugees in Jordan are poverty, lack of affordable and safe transportation, the poor quality of education in schools for Syrian children, the low value of continuing education for Syrians given their limited professional opportunities in Jordan, administrative barriers to enrollment, and lack of accommodations for children with disabilities.

Failure to ensure secondary education for displaced children and adolescents robs them of the skills they need, closes off future economic opportunities, and risks undermining economic development. Schools can be protective and nurture hope, and children with secondary education are typically healthier and likelier to find work as adults and escape poverty. Children who drop out are at increased risk of child labor, child marriage, sexual violence, being trapped in poverty, and being recruited by extremist armed groups.

Human Rights Watch first reported on education for Syrian refugee children in Jordan during the 2015-2016 school year. Since then, Jordan has taken significant steps, with support from foreign donors and humanitarian organizations, to fulfill its pledge to ensure all Syrian refugee children can go to school. Jordan's current education plan for refugee children states that almost 87 percent of Syrian children had enrolled in compulsory basic education in 2018-2019. Worldwide, just 63 percent of primary-school-age refugee children are enrolled.

But beginning at around age 12, Syrian children's enrollment begins to drop, even though 10 years of basic education are compulsory in Jordan. Out of more than 27,000 Syrian refugee children ages 16-18 in Jordan, fewer than 7,000 are enrolled, a gross enrollment rate of 25 percent, according to humanitarian agencies. Jordan's refugee-education plan

states that the secondary enrollment rate for Syrian refugees was slightly higher, at 30 percent. A detailed survey conducted during the 2017-2018 school year of 18,000 Syrian refugee children in Jordan found that only 15 percent of Syrian 16-year-olds and 21 percent of 17-year-olds were enrolled in secondary school, as compared to more than 80 percent of Jordanian children of both ages.

This report, which is based on interviews with Syrian refugee families and children, staff at humanitarian agencies and NGOs, and officials of the Jordanian government and donor governments, finds that obstacles to education become more severe for secondary-schoolage refugee children, but that humanitarian education planning has overlooked the needs of this vulnerable age-group. Foreign donors have given more than US\$356 million to education in Jordan since 2016 under UN-coordinated humanitarian response plans for the Syria crisis, but the plans do not set enrollment targets or other goals for refugee children's secondary education.

Jordan's success in boosting Syrian refugee children's public-school enrollment at the primary level is undermined by the failure to keep them in school at the secondary level. For the majority of children who drop out, there is no way back to school; non-formal and informal education programs are reaching only a small fraction of secondary-school-age Syrian children.

Jordan's challenges are not unique: worldwide, secondary school enrollment rates for refugee children are about 24 percent, and Syrian refugee children's school enrollment rates are even lower in Lebanon than in Jordan. This report focuses on Jordan because of its history of collaboration with humanitarian agencies, progress on basic education for refugee children, support from donors, and stated policy goal of ensuring education for all children. These are reasons for optimism that Jordan can close the gaps that are depriving refugee children of secondary education.

Poverty, Child Labor, and Child Marriage

Even before the coronavirus pandemic, 80 percent of Syrian refugees in Jordan were living in poverty. Only 2 percent had savings and nearly all were in debt. Most Syrian families in Jordan depend on financial support from humanitarian agencies for survival, but the amounts they receive have been cut or substantially reduced in recent years. In 2016, the

UN refugee agency distributed \$85 million to 136,000 Syrian refugees in Jordan, an average of \$625 each; in 2019, it provided \$59.6 million to 126,000 Syrians, or an average of \$470, even as refugee poverty deepened. The World Food Programme provided aid to 536,000 Syrians in Jordan in 2016, but to only around 485,000 in 2019.

Seventeen-year-old Rukaya, a self-described "nerd," is determined to learn. After once failing an English test, she taught herself English at home and now speaks fluently. She arrived in Jordan in 2012 and is now in class 12, the final year of secondary school. She dreams of going to university to study mathematics, and hopes that she will one day "change things in the world." But her family cannot pay their rent, and in April 2019, they received an eviction notice. Four months later, the UN stopped providing support to help pay their rent, due to budget constraints. The family is surviving on income from Rukaya's older siblings' jobs and the monthly food coupons they still receive from the World Food Programme. Rukaya said she tries to focus on her education but "I know that at any time, I could be stopped by the circumstances." Describing her family's situation brings her to tears. "I want to continue to study, but I know it could happen any day."

The most common coping mechanisms that Syrian refugee families in Jordan use to survive poverty are child labor to provide additional income and child marriage to decrease the number of dependents needing support. These practices displace education, and primarily affect children beginning from around class 7, which under international standards is the beginning of lower-secondary education. Marriage for girls under 18 is three times more prevalent among Syrian refugees in Jordan than it was in pre-war Syria—up from 13 percent to 36 percent, according to data from UNICEF. In many cases, the practices violate Jordanian law, which sets 16 as the minimum working age and 18 as the minimum marriage age, although judges can approve marriages of individuals ages 15 to 17. Child marriage is also contrary to international human rights standards, which recommend 18 as the minimum age of marriage. Child marriage has lasting consequences for girls, including health risks from getting pregnant too young and too often, lack of education and economic independence, domestic violence, and marital rape.

To alleviate Syrian refugees' poverty, in 2016, Jordan pledged to facilitate refugees' access to employment by increasing their quotas in sectors where they were not seen to be in competition with Jordanians. The authorities issued work permits to Syrian refugees, while the EU pledged to give tariff-free market access to goods whose manufacture in Jordan

included Syrian labor. Jordan temporarily waived work-permit application fees and loosened administrative requirements. By January 2020, Jordan had issued nearly 180,000 work permits for Syrian refugees. However, this figure includes permit-renewals and does not refer to the number of active work permits, which international agencies estimated at only 50,000 as of mid-2018, out of a working-age population of 300,000. Formal employment among Syrian refugees remains low in part because 13 professions are completely closed and 24 are restricted for non-nationals, who also cannot join professional syndicates where membership is a requirement to work in some professions. Even "open" fields have maximum quotas for non-nationals.

Failure to Plan for and Consistently Support Secondary Education

Jordan's education plans for Syrian refugee children and foreign donor funding both target basic education, but few programs focus specifically on the needs of secondary-schoolage refugee children. The EU's Trust Fund in response to the Syria crisis and the US development agency, USAID, for example, support basic education for refugee children, but do not focus on secondary education. Jordanian officials are increasingly focusing resources on expanding access to pre-primary school.

With so many secondary-school-age children dropping out of school, "the education ministry cannot do it alone," a humanitarian education expert said, but UN and NGO programs are reaching very few children with support for secondary education. Human Rights Watch identified INGO-run education programs for Syrian children ages 12 to 17 that helped support almost 6,500 children who were in-school in 2019. For children who were out of school, a certified program offers a pathway back to formal education for children ages 13 and older, and allows them to study toward a class 10 certificate. Only 3,200 Syrian children had enrolled in this program in 2019. If successful, the children can then home-study for the final secondary-school examinations, but they may not attend actual school classes. Limited data is available on success rates for children who transition back to formal education.

Refugee students' chances of continuing from basic education to secondary school has been undermined by donors' inconsistent funding for education programs. From 2015 to 2018, UNICEF supported 55,000 children registered in double-shift schools with cash grants to help them stay in school, but then slashed the program to just 10,000 children

due to reduced donor funding. Children who received the grants were 25 percent more likely to plan on completing secondary school, but 1 in 4 of those whose support was cut dropped out of school altogether, UNICEF reported.

In Mafraq, a small NGO set up by a sheikh provided non-formal education to 300 Jordanian and Syrian children in 2016, but the INGO that had funded the school stopped doing so due to budget constraints in 2018. The sheikh took on personal debt to keep the school operating, but eventually had to close its doors. In 2016, Human Rights Watch met with six children who were taking classes at the NGO, and in 2020 followed up with the same children, who are now of secondary-school-age: just one is enrolled in formal education, but there is no community-based NGO school for the rest of them to turn to.

A lack of funding from donors similarly forced UNICEF to slash a free school-transportation program from 4,000 children in 2017-2018 to only 2,000 children the following year. Since there are fewer secondary schools than primary schools, the need for school transportation increases as children progress, but few refugee families can readily afford it, and there are no public school-busses. Safe and accessible transportation is crucial for children with disabilities who rely on transportation to access education, and important for girls, who can face sexual harassment on the way.

In Irbid, twin 16-year-old sisters had been in school since arriving in Jordan in 2013 and wanted to continue, but dropped out in 2019 because of daily harassment by a group of youths at a market near the school. A bus to the next-closest school would have cost 50 Jordanian Dinars (US\$70) each month, which the girls' family could not afford. The girls said they now stay home and "help [their] mother with cooking and cleaning."

Education Policies and Priorities Exclude Children

Jordan should permanently end its policy requiring as a condition of enrollment that refugee children have a "service card" issued by the interior ministry, which many families cannot obtain. The education ministry had previously waived this requirement, but it was re-introduced in 2019. Most refugee families now have the cards, but not all do, and many families move in search of work, but their cards are valid only in the district where they were issued. The education ministry has created work-arounds to another rule that

prohibits children from enrolling in education if they have been out of school for three or more years, but it should abrogate the "three-year rule" completely.

Government officials and humanitarian staff said that Jordan is increasingly focused on building and renovating schools, and prefers donor funding to go to such tangible education infrastructure projects rather than "soft" interventions to reach out-of-school children. Jordan's school infrastructure needs international support—more than two dozen "schools" are in rented buildings—but vulnerable, secondary-school-age Syrian children cannot access or benefit from the public school system, and need precisely the kinds of projects that, interviewees suggested, may be denied approval. One education expert told Human Rights Watch that Jordanian authorities had refused to approve a project to support home-schooling for secondary-school-age refugee children, which a foreign donor had already agreed to fund, as part of this shift away from "soft" interventions. Humanitarian aid workers told Human Rights Watch about two other non-formal education programs that would have benefited secondary-school-age refugee children but that government officials did not approve them on similar grounds.

"Second-Shift" Schools Provide Low Quality and Low Value Education

Syrian families frequently told us that the sacrifices required to keep children in school were difficult to justify because of the low quality of education and the minimal benefits that an education would bring. Jordan has opened "second shifts" at more than 200 schools in host communities to accommodate Syrian refugee students, around 65 of which are secondary schools. The positive impact of these steps is being undermined because teachers lack adequate training, students and parents said.

A 15-year-old boy living in Zaatari camp, said, "It looks like our future is not going to be good because we can't read and write properly," and that he therefore spent most of his time working outside the camp to help earn an income for his family, rather than attending school in the camp. Another Syrian boy living in a Jordanian community contrasted the experienced teachers he benefited from when he was enrolled in a first-shift school, to the untrained, recent university graduates who taught in the second-shift school in which he later enrolled, "who were not really teachers." Teachers described a high turnover rate among second-shift staff, who unlike regular school teachers were hired on temporary

contracts without benefits or paid vacations. One girl said that her teachers were unmotivated and spent class time on their smartphones.

In schools in Jordanian communities that teach both Syrian and Jordanian students, 37,000 Syrian students were enrolled in 2019-2020, of whom 5,100 were in secondary school, according to UN data. In second-shift schools that teach only Syrian students, 63,000 Syrian students were enrolled, of whom only 568 were in secondary school. Despite Syrian students' need for support, Syrian refugee teachers are a resource that has been largely untapped. In Jordan, only citizens are allowed to work as public-school teachers. A few hundred Syrian refugees are allowed to "volunteer" as classroom assistants and receive a stipend from the UN.

The inaccessibility of university programs, higher vocational training, and professional jobs also dissuade Syrian children from secondary education. Syrian refugees must enroll as foreign students at Jordanian universities, paying much higher tuition than Jordanian students, which few can afford; about 24 percent of Jordanian students but just 3 percent of Syrian refugee students enroll in higher education. The number of university scholarships paid for by donors is limited. Even for students who manage to enroll in a university program, graduates face hiring caps on foreign employees and "closed" or restricted professions. An education expert said that it was common for Syrians with university degrees to be unemployed or unable to find work except unskilled labor: "People say, 'what are you going to do with education?' [Some students] have no hope for the future." One Syrian woman said she wished to smuggle her family to Europe because "there is no future for my children in Jordan."

Inequalities in Education

Syrian refugees were enrolled in 76 of Jordan's 1,175 secondary schools: 65 in host communities, and 11 secondary schools in the main refugee camps, Zaatari and Azraq, according to a Sussex University study of the most recent available data (from 2017-18). The amount of instruction students receive can differ by up to 34 percent, depending on the school. In the camp schools, lessons last for 30 to 35 minutes; in double-shift schools in Jordanian host communities, lessons last for 30 to 40 minutes; in almost all regular schools, lessons last for 45 minutes, based on a sampling of 100 schools with nearly 48,000 students, under an EU-funded program to improve the quality of education. Over

the course of 10 years of basic education, the discrepancies between camp schools and regular schools amount to three years' worth of instruction.

In the refugee camps, boys outnumber girls in every class level, and in second-shift schools in host communities, an average of 18 Syrian boys and just 14 girls were enrolled in class 10, according to the Sussex University study. In schools with both Jordanian and Syrian students, Syrian girls' enrollment exceeds Syrian boys' enrollment by class 10. More research is needed to determine the reasons for these striking disparities.

Syrian as well as Jordanian children with disabilities face severe obstacles to education, with few inclusive and accessible public schools. Jordan was the first Arab country to ratify the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, and has passed a disability rights law that is broadly protective on paper, but its 10-year strategy to make education more inclusive seeks to enroll only 10 percent of the total number of school-age children with disabilities by 2031. Syrian children with disabilities are at severe risk of being excluded from secondary education, but insufficient data has been collected about this at-risk group.

Ways Forward

Donors have invested heavily in education to avoid a lost generation of Syrian refugee children and to enable them to flourish and contribute to a better future for the region. The fact that only a tiny fraction of Syrian children in Jordan ever enroll in secondary school, and even fewer attain a high school diploma, undermines the goals of this investment and violates these children's right to quality education without discrimination. Jordan, humanitarian actors, and foreign donors should set specific annual targets in education plans to ensure that secondary education is the norm rather than the exception for Syrian refugee children.

Jordan should continue to ease labor market restrictions that make it harder for Syrian refugees to escape from poverty which in turn discourages children from pursuing secondary education. Foreign donors to education, humanitarian agencies, and NGOs should do their utmost to maintain regular, consistent support for children, since reductions in cash transfers, transportation subsidies, and education programming lead to children dropping out. The near-certainty that child marriage, child labor, and school drop-

out rates will increase due to the impact of Covid-19 on Jordan's economy increases the urgency for donors, humanitarian agencies, and Jordanian authorities to develop clear plans and benchmarks that seek to close the vast education gap for secondary-school-age children.

Jordanian authorities, with technical and financial support from the UN and foreign donors, should regularly collect and publish disaggregated data on secondary school enrollment and attendance, and on indicators of the quality of secondary education for refugee and Jordanian children. Jordan should clarify its education plans and ensure that enrollment requirements like the "service card" are not re-introduced in the 2020-2021 school year. Jordan should work with NGOs to foster and support education projects that can reach secondary-school-age children in their challenging life circumstances.

Recommendations

To the Ministry of Education:

- Take immediate measures to ensure that upper-secondary education is available and accessible to all free of charge, and that children remain in and complete lower-secondary education (classes 7 to 10) which is compulsory in Jordan;
- Regularly publish disaggregated OpenEMIS data on secondary-school enrollment and attendance by refugee students, including data on students with disabilities;
- Publicly, permanently reject the rule that bans children who have been out of compulsory education for three or more years from re-enrolling as an unjustified barrier to education;
- Continue to expand the certified non-formal "drop-out" education program, which
 currently reaches only a small fraction of children who have been out of school, to
 ensure that these children have access to remedial education programs and can
 continue to secondary education;
- Ensure that "back-to-school" campaigns to respond to Covid-19 related school lockdowns, are over-inclusive and encourage students who are out of school for other reasons prior to school lockdowns to also return to school and benefit from any remedial programing established;
- Lift the ban on children who complete the "drop-out" program from attending actual schools if they choose, while continuing to allow them the option of studying at home for their secondary school examinations;
- Permanently waive the requirement that Syrian refugee children must present an interior-ministry-issued "service card" as a requirement for school enrollment;
- Support more civil-society interventions that provide secondary-school age children who are out of school with education, that do not require them to access public schools in order to get a certified education;
- Provide all school teachers, including in second-shift schools, with quality, inservice training, including on inclusive education;
- Improve the quality of education and levels of student retention, and target interventions at second-shift schools where there are the worst transition rates from basic to secondary education;

- Accelerate and expand efforts to enroll more Jordanian and Syrian children with disabilities, and set specific goals and benchmarks for inclusive education at the secondary level;
- Ensure reasonable accommodations for children with disabilities, and that schools are physically accessible including at building entrances, classrooms, and toilets.

To the government of Jordan, the Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation, the Ministry of Education, and foreign donors to education in Jordan:

- Ensure that the Jordan Response Plan and the national Education Strategic Plan, include specific annual targets that aim to substantially increase secondary-school enrollment as well as quality of education for vulnerable and out-of-school children, including refugee children, and are fully inclusive of children with disabilities;
- Seek to increase the number and reach of humanitarian education projects that target secondary-age children who are out-of-school or at risk of dropping out; and ensure that the needs of this at-risk demographic are weighted appropriately in project approvals;
- Increase the number of Syrian teachers who are teaching Syrian children in doubleshift schools in host communities and schools in refugee camps.
- Remove the exception to ensure that the minimum age of marriage is set at 18 for both boys and girls.
- Make university programs and higher vocational training more accessible to Syrian refugee students by waiving the requirement that they enroll as foreign students and pay higher tuition than Jordanian students.

To the Ministry of Labour:

Ease labor market restrictions that make it harder for Syrian refugees to escape
from poverty and that discourage children from pursuing secondary education,
including by lifting the bar or easing restrictions on professions that are closed to
non-nationals and by eliminating maximum quotas for professions that are open to
non-nationals.

 Rescind the requirement that all public school teachers must be Jordanian citizens and certify qualified Syrian teachers to teach in public schools, including schools that serve Syrian refugee children.

To foreign donors to education in Jordan:

- Continue to support refugee education in light of the economic impact of the Covid-19 pandemic, which will affect secondary-school age refugee children hardest as families try to survive poverty by resorting to child labor and child marriage;
- Pledge to identify and support interventions that will boost education for secondary-school age refugee children, and report on funding in this regard;
- Publicly press for disaggregation and regular publication of data around secondary enrollment;
- Strengthen Jordanian authorities' capacity to implement an inclusive education approach;
- Allocate targeted funding for the inclusion of children with disabilities at secondary schools;
- Increase support to address disparities in girls' education at the secondary-level in second shift schools and in the refugee camps;
- Increase multi-year funding so that implementing partners can plan long-term, sustainable programming;
- Increase scholarships for Syrian refugee children in Jordan to enable them to attend university in Jordan and other countries;
- Offer more international student visas for Syrian refugee students and other higher educational and professional pathways that would incentivize Syrian refugees to pursue and continue secondary education.

To UNICEF and UNHCR:

 With the government of Jordan and international donors, work to improve learning conditions so that children attending schools in refugee camps and second shift schools receive quality teaching and the same hours of instruction as children in regular host community schools.

Methodology

Research for this report included interviews conducted by Human Rights Watch researchers with Syrian refugee families of about 45 secondary-school age children, ages 12 to 17, in October and November 2019, and in February 2020. (Under international standards, lower-secondary education begins at class seven, or around age 12.) Thirteen of the children were out of school, including four girls. Human Rights Watch also interviewed four teachers at schools in refugee camps and in host communities who teach secondary school classes or secondary-school-age refugee children.

The interviews were conducted in Amman, Mafraq, and Irbid, areas with the largest numbers of Syrian refugees in Jordan. The majority of interviews were conducted with the help of an Arabic translator, except where children spoke English.

In all cases, interviewees provided researchers with oral informed consent, after researchers explained the reason for the interviews, that the results would be published, and that children and family members did not need to participate, would not receive any remuneration or other benefits from participating, and could end the interview at any time. All children's names are changed to pseudonyms in this report.

Researchers wrote to and interviewed 18 staff at 8 international NGOs and UN humanitarian agencies, as well as staff at local charitable organizations in Jordan, with detailed questions in order to assess the scope and number of students participating in non-formal, informal or remedial education programs for secondary-school-age refugee children, in order to gauge whether the supply of such programs is adequate to the need.

In Amman, researchers interviewed the Minister of Planning and International Cooperation and with officials in his ministry responsible for the Jordan Response Plan for the Syria crisis. We met with or sent detailed questions with Ministry of Education officials, and representatives of foreign donor governments including the EU, US, Germany, UK, Canada, Norway, and Denmark.

I. Background

Jordan, with 6.6 million citizens and 2.9 million non-Jordanians, is hosting 660,000 Syrians who are officially registered with the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) and as many as 1.3 million Syrians in total, based on estimates from the 2015 census.¹

Under Jordanian law, children have the right to a full cycle of education, from pre-primary school through secondary education, and education is compulsory through class 10. Jordan's Education Ministry has pledged to reach every child in the country with education and taken important steps to accommodate Syrian children, including allowing free public-school enrollment for Syrian children, opening second shifts to create more classroom spaces at existing schools, hiring new teachers, and opening new schools in refugee camps. ² The two-shift system had existed in some schools in Jordan as a solution to overcrowded classes for many years and was being phased out before the Syria conflict, but expanded following the outbreak of the conflict. ³

About 232,000 of the Syrians registered with the United Nations refugee agency in Jordan are school-aged children between 5-17 years old. 4 Around 136,000 Syrian refugees were enrolled in public schools in 2019, and nearly 13,000 in non-formal education. More than one-third—nearly 84,000 school-age children—were not in any educational program. 5

¹ Mohammad Ghazal, "Population stands at around 9.5 million, including 2.9 million guests," *Jordan Times*, January 30, 2016,

https://www.jordantimes.com/news/local/population-stands-around-95-million-including-29-million-guests; 2015 Census, http://www.dos.gov.jo/dos_home_a/main/population/census2015/Non-Jordanians/Non-jordanian_8.1.pdf.

² Delprato, M. Morrice, L. and Al-Nahi, S., *A Summary of Key Patterns in the Jordanian Education System by School Type, Gender and Region*, Centre for International Education and Development, University of Sussex, 2019, pp. 8, 11-12, http://sro.sussex.ac.uk/id/eprint/84065/3/A%2oSummary%2oof%2oKey%2oPatters%2oin%2othe%2oJordanian%2oEduc ation%2oSystem.pdf (accessed May 25, 2020).

³ Amelia Barry, "How Jordan is educating their new Syrian population without building new schools," *SBS*, January 26, 2018, (accessed March 15, 2020), https://www.sbs.com.au/topics/voices/culture/article/2017/12/21/how-jordan-educating-their-new-syrian-population-without-building-new-schools.

⁴ UNHCR, Operational Portal: Refugee Situations, Syria Regional Refugee Response, "Total Persons of Concern," https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/syria/location/36.

⁵ Data compiled by No Lost Generation, on file with Human Rights Watch; see also Elizabeth Turnbull, "83,920 refugee children in Jordan out of school – UNHCR," *Jordan Times*, August 20, 2019, (accessed March 18, 2020), https://www.jordantimes.com/news/local/83920-refugee-children-jordan-out-school-%E2%80%94-unhcr.

Fewer than 7,000 Syrian refugees were in upper-secondary school (classes 11 and 12) out of 27,000 adolescents in that age range. 6

Basic and Secondary Formal Education in Jordan

The Jordanian education system includes both academic and practical formal education and allows humanitarian agencies and NGOs to provide a number of non-formal and informal education programs.

Jordan's educational system is centralized, with the Ministry of Education in Amman playing a major role in many core functions at the school level, including the placement of teachers, and approval of each public school's budget. Government officials at the ministry headquarters oversee 41 regional Directorates that administer education across the country.

The United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), present in Jordan since 1952, 9 is the main point of contact and coordination between the Government of Jordan and NGOs, as the cochair of the country's Education Sector Working Group (ESWG), with more than 40 NGO and other partners working on education in emergencies. UNICEF funds other NGOs to implement education programs and manages much of the operation of public schools in Azraq and Zaatari camps.

In Jordan, education is compulsory from classes 1 through 10, or ages 6-16, and tuition free for those attending government schools from classes 1 through 12.10 Classes 1-10 are considered "basic education" and classes 11 and 12 are called "secondary school."

⁶ In the last quarter of 2019, 6,936 out of an estimated 27,300 Syrian children in the upper-secondary-school-age range, were enrolled in classes 11 and 12, a gross enrollment rate of 25 percent; net enrollment was not specified. "Education Quarterly Dashboard, Q4 2019 (Oct - Dec 2019)," Inter-Sector Working Group Jordan, p. 2, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/73977.pdf (accessed April 28, 2020).

⁷ Jordan School Autonomy and Accountability SABER Country Report 2015, World Bank Group, http://wbgfiles.worldbank.org/documents/hdn/ed/saber/supporting_doc/CountryReports/SAA/SABER_SAA_Jordan.pdf, p.

 $^{{\}small 8}\ {\small TVET\ Country\ Profile: Jordan, June\ 2019, https://unevoc.unesco.org/wtdb/worldtvetdatabase_jor_en.pdf.}$

⁹ UNICEF Jordan, About Us, https://www.unicef.org/jordan/about-us.

¹⁰ Ministry of Education, Education Strategic Plan 2018-2022, http://www.unesco.org/new/fileadmin/MULTIMEDIA/FIELD/Amman/pdf/ESP_English.pdf, p. 149; The King waived tuition fees for all students, once international donors had pledged to cover tuition fees for Syrian refugees in the country. (UNICEF interview in October 2019 in Amman); Education System in Jordan, *Scholaro*, https://www.scholaro.com/pro/countries/Jordan/Education-System.

International standards refer to education from class 7 and above as "lower-secondary" or "secondary"; this report therefore refers to children ages 12-17 as "secondary-schoolage." ¹¹

After completing basic education, usually around 15 years old, a child can choose one of three types of secondary school education. "General" or "academic" education leads to the *tawjihi* examinations at the end of class 12. *Tawjihi* is a high school maturity exam, and the student's score on it largely determines what university tracks the student is eligible for. "Vocational" education provides two types of vocational training: vocational secondary school, which is considered formal education and lasts two years, with the student obtaining a certificate at the end which allows him or her to enroll in community college; and "applied secondary" school, which is considered formal education and lasts between 1 and 2 years, and combines schooling with work placements. ¹²

As children progress in their education in Jordan, their schools are more likely to be segregated by gender: 55 percent of primary schools are mixed, but only 28 percent of secondary schools are; 28.5 percent of secondary schools are girls-only, versus 43.5 percent for boys. ¹³

Formal Education for Syrian Refugee Students

In total, the Ministry of Education has 3,792 public schools under its authority, of which 2,617 are basic (classes 1-10) and 1,175 are secondary (classes 11-12). 14

The vast majority of secondary schools—1,099—are regular public schools. According to a 2019 analysis of education ministry data from 2016-2017, few Syrian students are enrolled in these schools. ¹⁵

"I WANT TO CONTINUE TO STUDY"

¹¹ UNESCO, International Standard Classification of Education ISCED 2011,

http://uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/international-standard-classification-of-education-isced-2011-en.pdf.

¹² Nuffic, The Jordanian education system described and compared with the Dutch system,

https://www.nuffic.nl/en/publications/education-system-jordan/, p. 6.

¹³ Information in this paragraph is from *A Summary of Key Patterns in the Jordanian Education System*, Sussex University, 2019, p. 15.

¹⁴ Delprato, M. Morrice, L. and Al-Nahi, S., *A Summary of Key Patterns in the Jordanian Education System by School Type, Gender and Region*, Centre for International Education and Development, University of Sussex, 2019, http://sro.sussex.ac.uk/id/eprint/84065/3/A%2oSummary%2oof%2oKey%2oPatters%2oin%2othe%2oJordanian%2oEducation%2oSystem.pdf, p. 8.

¹⁵ Ibid., p. 10.

Another 260 schools are "integrated," meaning that the school is open to enrollment by Syrian students, though the majority of students are Jordanian. Of these, 39 are secondary schools. Most integrated schools hold classes in the mornings, in the same buildings where second shifts in the afternoon teach Syrian students only. There are roughly 200 second shift schools for Syrian students, of which 26 are secondary schools.

There are also 45 schools in the two main Syrian refugee camps, which generally operate on two shifts, including 6 secondary schools in Zaatari camp and 5 in Azraq camp. ¹⁶

Syrian Refugees' Rates of Enrollment in Formal Education

Different sources provide somewhat divergent data on enrollment rates, but a 2017-2018 survey of 18,000 Syrian children living inside and outside the refugee camps in Jordan found that 99 percent of children between the ages of 6 and 11 were enrolled, while UN figures noted a gross enrollment rate of around 25 percent for upper-secondary school, including Syrian youth who are older than the regular secondary-school-age range. ¹⁷ The net secondary-school enrollment rate is lower: just 15 percent of Syrian 16-year-olds and 21 percent of Syrian 17-year-olds are in Jordanian secondary school, according to the survey. ¹⁸

Enrollment rates for Syrian children of secondary school age begin to diverge from those of Jordanian students at around the age of 12.19 Secondary school enrollment rates for

¹⁶ Ibid., p. 8, and figures on secondary schools from data on pp. 11-12. Interview with UNICEF.

¹⁷ Tiltnes, Zhang and Pederson, *The Living conditions of Syrian refugees in Jordan: Results from the 2017-2018 survey of Syrian refugees inside and outside camps*, Fafo and Jordanian Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation, p. 80, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/67914.pdf (accessed April 28, 2020). In the last quarter of 2019, the Gross Enrollment Rate was about 25 percent; the net enrollment rate is not specified. "Education Quarterly Dashboard, Q4 2019 (Oct - Dec 2019)," Inter-Sector Working Group Jordan, p. 2,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/73977.pdf (accessed April 28, 2020). In 2017-2018, education ministry data showed 24 percent of Syrian refugee students were enrolled in classes 11-12. *We Made A Promise: Ensuring Learning Pathways and Protection for Children and Youth*, No Lost Generation, April 2018, p. 29.

https://www.nolostgeneration.org/article/nlg-education-report-we-made-promise (accessed April 29, 2020). The Ministry of Education's Open EMIS data portal reports that 20.36 percent of Syrian children were enrolled in secondary school, apparently in 2016-2017, https://jo-moe.openemis.org/data/emergencyedu/index.html (accessed April 28, 2020).

¹⁸ As of schoolyear 2017-2018, 99 percent of Syrians and 100 percent of Jordanians ages 6-11 were enrolled in schools. Enrollment rates for Syrians decline from age 12, at 92 percent; age 13, 84 percent; age 14, 72 percent; age 15, 53 percent; age 16, 41 percent; age 17, 32 per cent; age 18, 15 percent; age 19, 11 percent. Tiltnes, Zhang and Pederson, *The Living conditions of Syrian refugees in Jordan*, Fafo and Jordanian Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation, p. 80.

¹⁹ External Monitoring and Evaluation for the EU Regional Trust Fund in Response to the Syrian Crisis: Evaluation of EUTF-funded Programmes/Projects on Basic Education, Final Evaluation Report (Dec. 2019), https://ec.europa.eu/trustfund-syria-region/sites/tfsr/files/eutf_be_evaluation_report_final_17_dec_2019.pdf, p. 148.

Jordanians were 88 percent in 2019, an EU assessment found. ²⁰ According to a demographic study in Jordan for 2017-2018, net attendance ratios for Syrians were 10 percentage points lower than Jordanians at basic level, and 47 percentage points lower at secondary level. ²¹ Among all students, Jordan's Education Strategic Plan reported a 77 percent gross enrollment rate in secondary schools in 2018, which the plan seeks to increase to 89 percent by 2022. ²²

Inequalities in Formal Education

Refugee children's enrollment in secondary education differs substantially depending on whether they attend integrated or second shift schools in host communities, or schools in refugee camps. Based on data compiled by the UN in the last quarter of 2019, in the first or morning shift in host-community schools, nearly 32,000 Syrian students were enrolled in classes 1 through 10, and 5,122 Syrians enrolled in classes 11 and 12. ²³ In schools in host communities that operate on an afternoon shift for Syrian children, about 62,500 Syrian students were enrolled in classes 1 through 10, and only 568 Syrian students were enrolled in classes 11 and 12. In the Zaatari and Azraq refugee camps, about 31,000 students were enrolled in classes 1 through 10, and about 1,250 students were enrolled in classes 11 and 12.

The different types of public schools also have different enrollment rates for girls at the secondary level. In first-shift schools with Jordanian and Syrian students, Syrian girls' enrollment rates exceed boys' by class 10 and continue to exceed boys' enrollment through class 12. ²⁴ In the Syrian-only second-shift schools, Syrian girls' enrollment exceeds boys' in early primary school but this trend reverses by lower-primary level, following which girls do not recover this lost ground; class 10 enrollment has an average of 18 Syrian boys and just 14 girls. In addition, in the refugee camp schools, boys outnumber girls from class 1 to class 10. ²⁵

²⁰ Ibid.

²¹ Jordan Population and Family Health Survey 2017-18, https://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR346/FR346.pdf, p. 14.

²² Education Strategic Plan, p. 133, annex 3, Key indicators 8 and 9.

²³ "Education Quarterly Dashboard, Q4 2019 (Oct - Dec 2019)," Inter-Sector Working Group Jordan, p. 2.

²⁴ Delprato, M. Morrice, L. and Al-Nahi, S., p. 15.

²⁵ Ibid., pp. 5, 14-15.

Children receive a different amount of instruction depending on which type of school they attend. In order to accommodate two school shifts in one day, the education ministry initially reduced the number of daily hours of instruction for each shift. 26 First-shift students, primarily Jordanians, received fewer hours of instruction than their peers at single-shift schools. 27 In 2018, the education ministry instituted Saturday classes for Syrian children so as to reduce their hours of instruction during the week (Sunday to Thursday). This allowed a return to the normal number of hours of instruction for students in the first shift classes. However, the Saturday classes are too poorly attended to compensate for the reduced hours of instruction that Syrians receive on regular schooldays. 28 While 87.5 percent of double shift schools offer lessons on Saturdays for Syrian students attending second-shift classes, half of those schools have attendance rates of less than 50 percent, according to an EU-funded assessment of 100 schools with 48,000 students in 2019. 29 Classes for children in refugee camp schools last only 30 to 35 minutes, on average, while almost all regular school classes last for 45 minutes. 30 As a result, children in refugee camp schools and in second shift classes in host community schools continue to receive significantly fewer hours of instruction than children in regular schools.

Limited Non-Formal Education

The education ministry has certified non-formal education programs that are meant to bring Jordanian and Syrian out-of-school children back into formal education. Children ages 9 to 12 may enroll in a "catch-up" program and enroll in basic education if they

²⁶ Mark Tran, "Syrian refugees put strain on Jordan schools amid fears for 'lost generation," *The Guardian*, December 2, 2013, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2013/dec/02/syrian-refugees-strain-on-jordan-schools.

²⁷ Ahmadzadeh, Çorabatır et al., Ensuring quality education for young refugees for Syria: Mapping exercise on quality education for young refugees from Syria (12-25 years), *Refugee Studies Centre*, Sept. 2014, https://www.unhcr.org/584698257.pdf, p. 17; Hiba Salem, The Voices of Reason: Learning from Syrian Refugee Students in

https://www.unhcr.org/584698257.pdf, p. 17; Hiba Salem, The Voices of Reason: Learning from Syrian Refugee Students in Jordan, Univ. of Cambridge Faculty of Education, Feb. 2018,

https://www.educ.cam.ac.uk/centres/real/downloads/REAL%20Policy%20Brief%20Syrian%20Refugee%20Student%20A4_FINAL.pdf, p. 4.

²⁸ The Education of Syrian Refugees in Jordan: Issues of Access & Quality – A Review of Policies and Initiatives (2012-2018), Feb. 2019, on file with Human Rights Watch, pp. 2, 9, 33.

²⁹ Ibid., p. 34. See also "Project No. 2018/401259, Progress Report on Education Quality for 100 Centres and Schools: Final Report," AECOM International Development Europe SL and PROMAN, 24 June 2019, pp. 36-7, on file with Human Rights Watch. For Saturday classes at double shift schools, only 8.3 percent have an attendance rate above 75 percent; half do not even achieve an attendance rate of at least 50 percent, including 16.7 percent with attendance rates of 25 percent or lower.

³⁰ "Project No. 2018/401259, Progress Report on Education Quality for 100 Centres and Schools: Final Report," AECOM International Development Europe SL and PROMAN, 24 June 2019, pp. 36-7.

succeed. ³¹ A "drop-out" program allows boys ages 13-18 and girls ages 13-20 to obtain a class 10 certificate. Once a student has obtained that certificate, she or he can homeschool for the upper-secondary-school *tawjihi* exam, but cannot attend school classes. ³² The program offers 4-5 hours of instruction per day, in three 8-month cycles, with an exam at the end of each cycle. Students who pass the third cycle are eligible to enroll back into formal education.

The programs, introduced in 2016, use accelerated curricula to provide two years of material in one year, and are taught at 120 centers around the country. ³³ The programs are workarounds to the "three-year rule," which pre-existed the influx of Syrian refugees and prohibits children who have been out of school for 3 or more years from enrolling directly in the formal system, unless they enroll in one of the certified non-formal programs. ³⁴

Steps to Address Poverty

About 80 percent of Syrian refugees still live in poverty; just 2 percent of families have savings and nearly all are in debt. ³⁵ The cost of living is high for the 81 percent of refugees who live outside of camps, with rents steadily rising in host communities and medical care becoming more costly after the Jordanian government dramatically reduced the previously generous healthcare subsidy provided to Syrian refugees. ³⁶ The majority of Syrian refugee families in Jordan rely in part on humanitarian aid to scrape by. ³⁷

https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/10036/pdf/jordan_spotlight.pdf?embed=1, p. 8.

³¹ Ibid., p. 1; UNICEF Annual Report 2017: Jordan, https://www.unicef.org/about/annualreport/files/Jordan_2017_COAR.pdf; No Lost Generation blog post, https://www.nolostgeneration.org/page/i-came-here-and-i-felt-happy-my-dream-be-doctor-ibrahim-10-year-old-syrian-refugee-azraq-o.

³² Jordan Country Spotlight, Save the Children, 2016,

³³ Jordan: Positive Steps on Education for Syrian Children, *Human Rights Watch*, August 22, 2016, https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/08/22/jordan-positive-steps-education-syrian-children.

³⁴ Ibid.

³⁵ Reva Dhingra, "Refugees at Risk in Jordan's Response to COVID-19," MERIP, April 8, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/jordan/refugees-risk-jordan-s-response-covid-19; Salemi, Bowman, and Compton, "Services for Syrian Refugee Children and Youth in Jordan: Forced Displacement, Foreign Aid, and Vulnerability," April 2018, https://erf.org.eg/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/WP-1188_Final.pdf, p. 20; as of late 2018, 90 percent of Syrian refugees in Jordan were in debt. CARE Study: nine in 10 Syrian refugees in Jordan in debt due to decrease in humanitarian aid, September 6, 2018, https://www.careinternational.org.uk/care-study-nine-10-syrian-refugees-jordan-debt-due-decrease-humanitarian-aid.

³⁶ Out of reach: legal work still inaccessible to refugees in Jordan, *Refugees International*, September 10, 2018, https://reliefweb.int/report/jordan/out-reach-legal-work-still-inaccessible-refugees-jordan; percentage of refugees incamps from UNHCR, Syria Regional Refugee Response, Jordan, as of May 5, 2020, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/syria/location/36 (accessed May 24, 2020).

³⁷Salemi, Bowman, and Compton, p. 13.

Jordan has taken steps to address widespread poverty by improving Syrian refugees' chances to earn a livelihood, including by relaxing restrictive labor policies for Syrian refugees. Syrians are subject to Jordan's rules which limit the sectors in which foreigners can work, and to additional quotas on Syrians within each of those sectors. Until 2016, Syrian refugees living in refugee camps were not allowed to apply for work permits, and for those outside the camps, the process involved identity document requirements, and high fees, often amounting to hundreds of dollars, in theory to be paid by the employer but in practice usually borne by the refugee applicant. ³⁸ As a result, by 2015, according to the International Labour Organization, only 1 percent of Syrian refugees had work permits, and most Syrian refugees working in Jordan were doing so informally, ³⁹ and were vulnerable to exploitation including hazardous work and low, late, or unpaid wages.

Under the 2016 Jordan Compact, an agreement between Jordan and foreign governmental and multilateral donors, including the EU and World Bank, Jordan pledged to facilitate Syrian refugees' access to employment and education. 40 The Jordan Compact promised to open up jobs to Syrians by increasing their quotas in sectors where they were not seen to be in competition with Jordanians and opening certain "Special Economic Zones" to produce export goods that the EU would import tariff-free, and by issuing up to 200,000 work permits to Syrian refugees. To incentivize permit applications, Jordan temporarily waived application fees 41 and loosened administrative requirements, 42 making the process more accessible. Between early 2016 and January 2020, 179,445 work permits and work-permit renewals had been issued to Syrian refugees, but the total number of valid, individual permits is unclear. 43 According to humanitarian agencies, as of July 2018 there

³⁸ Work permits for Syrian refugees in Jordan, *International Labour Organization*, 2015, https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---arabstates/---ro-beirut/documents/publication/wcms_422478.pdf. ³⁹ Ibid.

⁴⁰ EU-Jordan Partnership: The Compact, March 2017, https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhoodenlargement/sites/near/files/jordan-compact.pdf.

⁴¹ Jordan has continued to extend the temporary waiver by creating multiple "grace periods" – the 8th grace period ended on December 31, 2019. Ministry of Labour Syrian Refugee Unit: Work Permit Progress Report, December 2019, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/73629.pdf.

⁴² Olga Sarrado and Charlie Dunmore, "New deal on work permits helps Syrian refugees in Jordan," UNHCR, October 13, 2017, https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/latest/2017/10/59df254b4/new-deal-work-permits-helps-syrian-refugees-jordan.html.

⁴³ From January 1 to 31, 2020, monthly monitoring data includes 2,525 "permits," but only 453 of these were "first time issuance." Jordan Ministry of Labour, "Syrian Refugee Unit Work Permit Progress Report January 2020," https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/73881.pdf, p. 3. See also Izza Leghtas, "Out of Reach: Legal Work Still Inaccessible to Refugees in Jordan," *Refugees International*, September 10, 2018, https://www.refugeesinternational.org/reports/2018/9/10/out-of-reach-legal-work-still-inaccessible-to-refugees-in-jordan.

were only around 50,000 valid permits for a working-age population of 300,000 Syrian refugees. 44

The Jordan Compact has not led to a dramatic increase in formal employment contracts. ⁴⁵ Formal employment among Syrian refugees in Jordan remains low because they have limited job opportunities and there are few, if any, incentives for employers to lawfully hire Syrians. ⁴⁶ The unemployment rate of Syrians not engaged in formal or informal work remains high, at nearly 60 percent of working-age Syrian refugees, including women. ⁴⁷

Declining Humanitarian Aid to Syrian Refugees in Jordan

Key programs that provide direct humanitarian assistance to Syrian refugees appear to have declined, in terms of the total number of people receiving assistance and the amount that each person received. In 2016, UNHCR distributed \$85 million in cash assistance to 136,000 Syrian refugees in Jordan, or \$625 each. 48 In 2019, it provided \$59.6 million to 126,000 Syrians, or \$470 each, even as refugee poverty rates worsened. 49 UNHCR's assessment of its cash grants program in 2017 and 2018 found that the grants increased school enrollment by offsetting costs like school transportation, refugee families said they would have to take their children out of school as a means of coping with food shortages or if their cash assistance was cut, and that the families' living expenses were increasing. 50

⁴⁴ UNHCR, "Jordan Fact Sheet, June 2018," p. 1, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/64114.pdf; and see Particip Consortium, Final Evaluation Report, Evaluation of EUTF Syria-funded Programmes and Projects for Livelihoods, July 2019, p. 132, https://ec.europa.eu/trustfund-syria-region/sites/tfsr/files/final_eutf_llh_evaluation_report_22.07.2019.pdf.

⁴⁵ Katharina Lenner and Lewis Turner, "Making Refugees Work? The Politics of Integrating Syrian Refugees into the Labor Market in Jordan," *Middle East Critique* 28 (2019): 65, https://doi.org/10.1080/19436149.2018.1462601.

⁴⁶ Cindy Huang and Kate Gough, "The Jordan Compact: Three Years on, Where Do We Stand?," *Center for Global Development*, March 11, 2019, https://www.cgdev.org/blog/jordan-compact-three-years-on.

⁴⁷ ECHO Factsheet: Jordan, February 11, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/jordan/echo-factsheet-jordan-03022020; Resilience for refugees, IDPs, returnees and host communities in response to the protracted Syrian and Iraqi crises, Qudra 2, https://open.enabel.be/en/JOR/2341/p/resilience-for-refugees-idps-returnees-and-host-communities-in-response-to-the-protracted-syrian-and-iraqi-crises.html.

⁴⁸ UNHCR, Evaluation Synthesis of UNHCR's Cash-Based Interventions in Jordan, November 2017, p. 4, https://www.unhcr.org/5a5e16607.pdf.

⁴⁹ Cash Assistance Dashboard UNHCR Jordan, December 2019, https://reliefweb.int/report/jordan/cash-assistance-dashboard-unhcr-jordan-december-2019.

⁵⁰ Evaluation Synthesis of UNHCR's Cash-Based Interventions in Jordan, UNHCR, November 2017, pp. 34, 36, https://www.unhcr.org/5a5e16607.pdf; Jordan: Multi-purpose Cash Assistance 2018: Mid-Year Post-Distribution Monitoring Report for Refugees and Asylum Seekers, UNHCR, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/download/65143, p. 20 (accessed May 20, 2020).

The number of Syrian refugees receiving food assistance from the UN World Food Programme has also declined, after recovering from a disastrous budget shortfall in 2015. 51 The agency provided food or vouchers to 573,195 Syrian refugees in 2015, 536,149 in 2016, 533,896 in 2017, 497,232 in 2018, and 484,960 as of November 2019. 52

Overall, funding for the UN-coordinated humanitarian response plans in Jordan is in decline and is not commensurate with the stated needs: from US \$958.5 million total in 2013, down to \$663.5 million in 2019, even as the number of Syrian refugees in Jordan grew over the same period of time. 53

Covid-19 and Education in the 2019-2020 School Year

The beginning of the school year was delayed from September 2019 for a month due to a nationwide public-school teachers' strike demanding previously promised salary increases. In 2020, Jordan responded to the Covid-19 pandemic by closing schools on March 15, and provided students with distance learning for classes 1 to 12 online and on two television stations, to study at home. 54 The transition to distance learning put children from lower-income families at risk of being deprived of education: 16 percent of Jordan's students could not afford home internet, and among low-income households, fewer than 30 percent of students have a computer for schoolwork, and only 50 percent had internet access. Some 43 percent of 15-year-old students' schools had no online learning

November 2019,

⁵¹ The most dramatic WFP aid cutbacks to Syrian refugees had occurred in 2015: from January the agency cut its rolls by 15 percent and reduced the amount from 20 to 15 dinars, with further cuts in April, and in September, it cut 229,000 vulnerable refugees altogether and reduced aid to the rest by up to 50 percent. Jordan Times, Syrian Refugees No Longer Receive Food Vouchers in April, April 2015, http://www.jordantimes.com/news/local/34000-syrian-refugees-no-longer-receive-food-vouchers-april; BBC News, Cuts to Aid Forcing Refugees to Flee Jordan, September 11, 2015, https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-middle-east-34220590/cuts-to-food-aid-forcing-refugees-to-flee-jordan.

⁵² "Decentralized Evaluation: WFP's General Food Assistance to Syrian Refugees in Jordan 2015 to mid-2018, Evaluation Report," https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/WFP-0000101797.pdf_p. 26, Table 1; "WFP Annual Report Jordan 2018," https://docs.wfp.org/api/documents/WFP-0000104225/download/pp. 8-9; *WFP Jordan Country Brief*,

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/2019%2011%20Jordan%20Country%20Brief%20November.pdf (accessed May 22, 2020).

⁵³ UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, Financial Tracking System, "Jordan: Country snapshot for 2019," https://fts.unocha.org/countries/114/summary/2019 (accessed June 8, 2020).

⁵⁴ Victoria Silva, "Learning under lockdown: How Jordan's students are adopting to the coronavirus pandemic," *New Arab*, April 16, 2020, https://english.alaraby.co.uk/english/indepth/2020/4/16/learning-under-lockdown-jordans-students-adapt-to-coronavirus-pandemic.

platforms, principals said. 55 Rates of access to computers, the internet and television were lower for Syrian refugees.

The education ministry responded to the Covid-19 pandemic with a UN-supported Education During Emergency Plan (EDEP), and UNESCO began to support the ministry to review and revise the Education Strategic Plan (ESP) accordingly. UNICEF provided technical support on teacher training and learning recovery for a "crisis management unit" in the ministry. Technical and vocational education centers and academies remained closed due to the pandemic as of June 7.56

In May, UNHCR began providing 18,000 families with one-time emergency payments, noting a recent survey that found more than 90 percent of refugees had less than 50 Jordanian Dinars (\$70) left. 57 Over a third of refugee daily workers had lost their jobs due to the pandemic, UNHCR's representative in Jordan stated. 58 There had been a target to resettle around 5,900 refugees from Jordan to third countries in 2019; in 2020, UNHCR had submitted 1,300 cases before resettlement was cancelled due to the pandemic. 59

^{55 &}quot;Covid-19 and digital learning preparedness in Jordan," World Bank blog post, May 21, 2020, https://blogs.worldbank.org/arabvoices/covid-19-and-digital-learning-preparedness-jordan (accessed June 8, 2020).

⁵⁶ "Refugee Response Coordination Coronavirus – Update," May 31, 2020, Inter-Sector Working Group Jordan, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/76728.pdf, p. 3 (accessed June 6, 2020).

⁵⁷ "UNHCR begins distribution of emergency cash assistance, appeals for \$79 million," May 11, 2020, https://www.unhcr.org/jo/13189-unhcr-begins-distribution-of-emergency-cash-assistance-appeals-for-79-million.html.

⁵⁸ "Like a ship about to sink: Refugees in Jordan voice pandemic despair," Marta Vidal, The New Humanitarian, May 14, 2020, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/feature/2020/05/14/Jordan-coronavirus-refugees.

⁵⁹ UNHCR, Jordan Factsheet - November 2019, p. 5,

http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Jordan%20Fact%20Sheet%20-%20November%202019_0.pdf, and UNHCR, Jordan Operational Update - April 2020, p. 4,

http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Jordan%20Operational%20Update%20-%20April%202020.pdf.

II. Obstacles and Barriers for Secondary-School Age Syrian Children

Barriers and obstacles that prevent or discourage Syrian children from going to school grow more acute as they get older, are interconnected, and are exacerbated by the conditions of poverty in which the vast majority of Syrian refugees in Jordan live. Many Syrian children who are now of secondary school age have dropped out of school due to administrative barriers. This chapter describes the barriers and obstacles that prevent enrollment and that cause drop-outs, and the following chapter describes the lack of support programs to keep children in school as well as the lack of non-formal or informal programs to reach out-of-school children with education so they can continue to learn and have the opportunity to re-enroll in public schools.

Poverty, Child Labor, and Child Marriage

Roughly 80 percent of all Syrian refugees live below the poverty line in Jordan. The economic and social barriers faced by many of these families also exacerbate barriers to education, which become even more significant as children should progress in school. 60 About half of the Syrian refugee families Human Rights Watch interviewed mentioned financial barriers as a significant reason for dropping out of school or as having otherwise threatened to interrupt or limit their education. 61 Many of the refugees were receiving humanitarian aid in the form of food coupons and monthly cash assistance, but nearly all of those had seen the amounts they receive slashed in recent years, 62 as has been the case for Syrians across the country. 63 A Jordanian teacher told us that of the 20 Syrian

^{60 85} per cent of Syrian children in host communities in Jordan live in poverty – UNICEF, February 26, 2018, https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/syrian-children-jordan-poverty-unicef; UNHCR Jordan Factsheet: June 2018, http://reporting.unhcr.org/sites/default/files/UNHCR%20Jordan%20Fact%20Sheet%20-%20June%202018.pdf; Jordan profile, ACAPS, https://www.acaps.org/country/jordan/crisis/syrian-refugees; Jordan profile, ECHO, https://ec.europa.eu/echo/where/middle-east/jordan_en; Reva Dhingra, "Refugees at Risk in Jordan's Response to COVID-19," *MERIP*, April 9, 2020, https://reliefweb.int/report/jordan/refugees-risk-jordan-s-response-covid-19.

⁶¹ Of Human Rights Watch's 25 interviews with Syrian refugee families, poverty came up as a main factor negatively affecting educational opportunities for 11 families.

⁶² Samira's family has seen their food coupons cut from 20 JD/person/month to 15 JD. Interview with Samira, Amman, October 13, 2019 (I-18).

⁶³ "A Summary: 8 Years into Exile," CARE International in Jordan, August 2018 https://www.care-international.org/files/files/publications/reports-issue-briefs/2018_CARE_Needs_Assessment_Summary_web_final.pdf at 2.

students in his school's class 9, only 5 students' families were still receiving cash support from UNHCR ("retina-scan" support), and many dropped out before secondary school because their families could not afford for them to go to school instead of work. 64

Sixteen-year-old Doaa dropped out for reasons not directly related to poverty, but then found financial circumstances limited her alternative educational pathways: she hoped to enroll in a vocational nursing course, but her family could not afford the 250 JD (US\$352) tuition fee. ⁶⁵ Rima, 19, who fled to Jordan from Homs when she was 13 years old, managed to make it through all of lower and upper secondary school in Jordan, and even into university, against all odds. ⁶⁶ The only Syrian in a class of 100 students at her university, Rima loved studying law, and still dreams of completing her education. But the tuition cost 400 JD (\$564) per semester, which she could not afford, and she was forced to stop studying after one semester. She told Human Rights Watch that if she could convey one message, it would be this: "I wish that any student – any person – who has a goal to reach a certain point but couldn't because of a financial problem, will reach that goal." ⁶⁷

In several cases, Syrian children whom Human Rights Watch interviewed had dropped out in order to provide for their family, and were now engaged in child labor. ⁶⁸ One 19-year-old living in Zaatari camp said, "I was the head of my class in Syria. When I came [to Jordan], I studied for a bit, but left for financial reasons. Now I work in any jobs I can get – construction, carpentry, anything." ⁶⁹

Children of secondary school age are more likely than younger children to be affected by coping mechanisms that many Syrian families resort to in order to survive, such as child labor and child marriage. 70 Jordanian policies restrict Syrians' ability to work legally in the

⁶⁴A common form of aid which uses iris-scanning technology to verify an individual's identity, allowing Syrian refugees to buy food without carrying cash or vouchers. "Refugees in Jordan are buying groceries with eye scans," *Euronews*, April 12, 2019, https://www.euronews.com/2019/04/12/refugees-in-jordan-are-buying-groceries-with-eye-scans; Interview with Karam, a Jordanian secondary-school teacher, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-16).

⁶⁵ Interview with Doaa and her mother Bassma, Irbid, October 15, 2019 (I-34).

⁶⁶ Interview with Rima, Amman, October 11, 2019 (I-6).

⁶⁷ Ibid.

⁶⁸ Interview with Omar, Zaatari Camp, October 14, 2019 (I-23); Interview with Mahmoud, Zaatari Camp, October 14, 2019 (I-25); Interview with Mahdi, Amman, October 14, 2019 (I-31).

⁶⁹ Interview with Omar, Zaatari Camp, October 14, 2019 (I-23).

⁷⁰ Child labor often replaces schooling. The Education of Syrian Refugees in Jordan: A Summary of Demand-Side Constraints and Interventions, University of Sussex, July 2019,

country, and the belief that Syrian children face lower risks of prosecution for working without a permit compared to adults, may lead many impoverished families to send their children to work. 71 A 2015 inspection carried out by the Ministry of Labour found that the majority of child laborers in Jordan were Syrian refugee children, and that they often served as the sole breadwinner for their families. 72 A 2018 study by the Bureau of International Labor Affairs found although there had been improvements, child labor remained prevalent among Syrian children, with an estimated 10,800 working, primarily in agriculture and in the services industry. 73 Child marriage, especially for girls, is three times more prevalent among Syrian refugees in Jordan than it was in pre-war Syria – up from 13 percent to 36 percent. 74 Jordanian law sets 18 as the minimum marriage age, but allows for Sharia court judges to make exceptions for children as young as 15 years old. In April 2019, Jordan's Parliament rejected a law to raise the exception from 15 to 16.75 Child marriage violates a number of girls' human rights. Human Rights Watch has documented how child marriage has lasting effects and consequences well beyond adolescence as girls may struggle with the health effects of getting pregnant too young and too often, their lack of education and economic independence, domestic violence, and marital rape. 76

Even for those who have managed to stay in school, poverty can present a constant struggle. The burden placed on children to work to support their families has a strong impact on children's capacity to learn. Khalid, a 15-year-old boy living in Zaatari camp, described the near-impossibility of both continuing his education and working to support his family. He works every day from the morning until 2:30 p.m., delivering goods outside the camp on his bike. In addition, each Monday through Thursday, he manages to go to

http://sro.sussex.ac.uk/id/eprint/85443/1/_smbhome.uscs.susx.ac.uk_dm5o_Desktop_The%2oEducation%2oof%2oSyrian%2oRefugees%2oin%2oJordan.pdf, p. 6.

⁷¹ Tasneem Karim, "Child Labor: an adaptive strategy among Syrian refugees," University of Louisville, 2018, https://ir.library.louisville.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1225&context=honors, p. 13.

⁷² Bureau of International Labor Affairs, Jordan: 2015 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, https://www.dol.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ilab/reports/child-labor/findings/2015TDA.pdf.

⁷³ "In 2018, Jordan made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor." 2018 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, Bureau of International Labor Affairs,

https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ILAB/child_labor_reports/tda2018/Jordan.pdf; Child labor among Syrian refugee children remained prevalent, however. 2018 Findings on the Worst Forms of Child Labor, https://www.dol.gov/agencies/ilab/resources/reports/child-labor/jordan.

⁷⁴ Summary of Demand-Side Constraints and Interventions, p. 7.

⁷⁵ "Jordan: End Child Marriage in Status Talks," *Human Rights Watch*, April 3, 2019, https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/04/03/jordan-end-child-marriage-status-talks; and

⁷⁶ "Q & A: Child Marriage and Violations of Girls' Rights," *Human Rights Watch*, June 14, 2013, https://www.hrw.org/news/2013/06/14/q-child-marriage-and-violations-girls-rights.

school for about one hour, from 3 until 4 p.m., excusing his late arrivals by telling the teacher, "I have to work to make an income." Khalid likes school, but sees work as more relevant and explained how he and his peers feel: "Before, we wanted to continue school, but now we just want to work. It looks like our future is not going to be good because we can't read and write properly." 77

A study of teenage Syrian refugees living in Jordan found that the constant stress of living in poverty has an even worse impact on their ability to focus in school and retain information than post-traumatic stress from experiencing violence during the conflict. ⁷⁸ One refugee described this stress as "the struggle of having to survive, perhaps not having enough to eat; the stress of supporting the family in various ways — begging, selling things, working odd jobs and ridiculous hours." ⁷⁹ One secondary school teacher in Mafraq, which has a high concentration of Syrian families, told Human Rights Watch how he has noticed that those Syrian students in his school who have nothing to eat are unable to concentrate well after the first two lessons of the day, on average. ⁸⁰

Because secondary education is not effectively free, a family's income severely limits children's ability to stay in secondary school. Education-related costs are higher for secondary-school-age children. In particular, because there are fewer secondary schools than primary schools, transportation costs are often much higher when a child transitions from primary to secondary school.

Children from the poorest families also experience problems with their concentration due to the associated stress of loss of income or possible interruptions to their education if their parents cannot afford to pay related costs. Seventeen-year-old Rukaya, a self-described "nerd," loves school, but said she lives with the constant fear of being forced to drop out because of financial circumstances. Having arrived in Jordan at age 9 and now in class 12, she dreams of going to university to study math and conducting independent research in hopes that she will one day "change things in the world." Her family supports

⁷⁷ Interview with Khalid, Zaatari camp, October 14, 2019 (I-22).

⁷⁸ Pien Huang, "A Teen Refugee's Brain May Be Disrupted More By Poverty Than Past Trauma," *NPR*, October 28, 2019, https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2019/10/28/773424283/a-teen-refugees-brain-may-be-disrupted-more-by-poverty-than-past-trauma; Chen, Panter-Brick, and Hadfield, "Minds Under Siege: Cognitive Signatures of Poverty and Trauma in Refugee and Non-Refugee Adolescents," https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13320.

⁸⁰ Interview with Karam, a Jordanian secondary-school teacher, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-16).

her dreams, but as she recounted, they have been falling further and further into debt. In August 2019, they received a notice that they would no longer receive support from the UN—just four months after the family of eight had received an eviction notice for being badly behind on rent. They currently owe 600 JD (US\$846) on back-rent; Rukaya's father puts any money he gets towards postponing the eviction, and they survive on income from her older siblings' jobs and on the food coupons (20 JD, or \$28, per person each month) they still receive from the World Food Programme. ⁸¹ Rukaya is such a determined student that after once failing an English test, she taught herself English at home, and spoke the language fluently during interviews with Human Rights Watch researchers. She tries to focus on her education but was brought to tears by her family's precarious financial situation: "it's hard, because I know that at any time, I could be stopped by circumstances. I want to continue to study, but I know it could happen any day." ⁸²

Lack of Affordable, Safe, and Accessible Transportation

One of the key obstacles to education for Syrian refugee children in Jordan is the lack of affordable, safe, and accessible school transportation. The prohibitive cost of transportation is a significant factor for dropping out of school across all age groups of Syrian children, ⁸³ but it can prove especially problematic for older children. Because there are fewer secondary than primary schools, children are less likely to be able to walk to their secondary school as compared to their primary school. A relative lack of facilities also impacts the availability of alternative, non-formal secondary education programs, outside regular public school classes. ⁸⁴ In 2019, for one drop-out program, UNICEF had a target of 750 children, but attendance was just 400, in large part due to the lack of transportation, for which there is no funding. ⁸⁵

⁸¹ The World Food Programme, the food-assistance branch of the United Nations, has been providing food assistance to Syrians in Jordan through a voucher program which allows refugees to buy food in local shops, since the war in Syria broke out in March 2011. Sam Jones, "WFP Revives Food Vouchers for Syrian Refugees," *The Guardian*, December 10, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2014/dec/10/world-food-programme-vouchers-syrian-refugees.

⁸² Interview with Rukaya, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-10).

⁸³ In a 2015 report, long distances to school was a main reason children gave for dropping out of formal education. Long distances to school still emerged as a main barrier in a more recent UNICEF report, as well. Carlier, W. KidsRights Report 2018, The Widening Educational Gap, p. 14.

⁸⁴ Access to transportation to and from informal education centers was also a key issue raised by informal education students. Ibid., p. 14.

⁸⁵ Interview with staff at an international NGO, Amman, October 13, 2019 (I-17).

School transportation can be cost-prohibitive for children living in poverty, and, as noted, the majority of Syrian refugee children in Jordan are living in poverty. Transportation costs not only lead children to drop out of school, they can also restrict a child's ability to enroll in the first place. Samira escaped to Jordan from Aleppo in Syria, and initially settled in Madaba. After the family moved to Amman, she wanted her son Munir, 13, to continue his education in Amman, but had been unable to enroll him in a new school because of the cost of transportation. 86 Not only would Munir's school bus at the new school cost too much, but Samira could not afford to comply with bureaucratic enrollment rules that required her to travel to his old school in Madaba 40 kilometers away to collect documents proving that he had completed class 4 there, then travel to the new school in Amman, to present the documents and also to the Ministry of Education to complete his enrollment. All told, Samira estimated that it would cost her 50 Jordanian Dinars (US\$71) to complete these travels, which she could not afford, she told Human Rights Watch. Her family of six live on very little income, and their food coupons (a form of aid from the UN, on which many Syrian refugees depend for survival) 87 had recently been cut. They were now receiving just 15 JD (\$21) per person, for a total of 90 JD (\$126); their rent alone is 220 JD (\$310) per month.

In addition to costs, the lack of safe transportation to school has an especially harmful impact on access to education for groups including girls and children with disabilities.

For refugee girls, lack of safe transportation can mean increased exposure to sexual harassment on the way to school. Sexual harassment is a problem faced by Syrian and Jordanian girls alike. 88 However, Syrian refugee girls likely suffer disproportionately; Jordan's Education Strategic Plan notes that while accurate statistics are not available, gender-based violence may be a particularly prevalent abuse faced by women and girls in refugee communities. 89 One reason for this may be that Syrian girls are seen as 'easy'

⁸⁶ Interview with Samira, Amman, October 13, 2019 (I-18).

⁸⁷ Patrick Kingsley, "Syrian refugees in Jordan: 'If they cut the coupons, we will probably die,'" *Guardian*, February 3, 2016, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/feb/03/syrian-refugees-jordan-london-conference.

⁸⁸ News reports have documented similar incidents of gender-based harassment of Jordanian girls on their way to school as the incidents which Syrian refugees recounted to us. "Security crackdown on and arrests of young men 'chilling' in front of a girls' school in Amman Directorate," *Roya News*, January 22, 2020, https://royanews.tv/news/203429?1579687899.

⁸⁹ Education Strategic Plan 2018-2022, p. 152.

targets because Syrians are less likely to report harassment or to get justice when they do. 90

For 14-year-old Yara, a Syrian girl living in Mafraq, lack of access to a bus exposed her to sexual harassment which eventually caused her to drop out. "When I walk to school, cars follow me, and boys harass me. One time, I was walking to school and a boy followed me, all the way into the school. I hid between the girls so he wouldn't find me. One time on my way home, the boys even tried to take off my headscarf." 91 Yara knows of at least two girls, a 14-year-old neighbor and her younger sister, who dropped out of school for the same reasons. They now go to NGOs, "but not to school." Yara's mother expressed hope that next year there might be buses to take her to school, but Yara no longer wants to return — in part because of the harassment and in part because she feels teachers don't explain well — saying, "even if they had buses, I wouldn't go back."

Even when transportation is available, the prohibitive cost can pose a challenge. One family in Irbid told Human Rights Watch that their twin 16-year-old daughters, Afifa and Adira, had recently dropped out of school because of sexual harassment, and had felt powerless to stop it. 92 When the family came to Jordan from Dara'a, Syria, in 2013, the boys began to work but the girls went to school. The twins continued their education from classes 6 through 10. For the last two years, a group of youths would congregate at a market near the school and harass them when they arrived at school in the morning, went out for lunch, and left for the day. As their father, Abdul Hamid, explained, he paid 10 JD (US\$14) per month for each of his daughters to get a bus so they would not have to walk to school, but men stood directly in front of the school building. The harassment was incessant. Several Syrian parents complained to the school principal, Abdul Hamid said, but nothing changed. The twins' older brother went to talk to the men but they chased him away, threatening to burn and stab him. The girls' parents looked into sending them to another school, but the bus for the next-closest school would cost 25 JD (\$35) per daughter each month, which the family could not afford. So Afifa and Adira dropped out. Their father estimated that a third of the families he knew had taken their daughters out of the school

⁹⁰ "The [police] arrested the Syrian parents [who tried] to protect [us] from this situation and most girls left the school."; "The Jordanian boys think the Syrian girls are easy like a doll." Hamad, Jones, Samuels, et al., "A promise of tomorrow: The effects of UNHCR and UNICEF cash assistance on Syrian refugees in Jordan," *Overseas Development Institute*, November 2017, https://www.odi.org/sites/odi.org.uk/files/resource-documents/11877.pdf, p. 81.

⁹¹ Interview with Yara, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-12).

⁹² Interview with Abdul Hamid, Irbid, October 15, 2019 (I-35).

because of harassment. 93 Afifa and Adira now stay home and help their mother around the home with cooking and cleaning. They miss school, but the harassment was "unacceptable," their father said.

Lack of access to affordable and accessible school transportation is especially problematic for children with disabilities. Children with physical disabilities, for example, may need to use a wheelchair, crutches, or other assistive devices. 94 Caregivers of Syrian refugee children with disabilities in Jordan cited the distance from school as one of their top concerns, according to a 2018 survey asking about barriers that could prevent children from continuing to go to school. 95 Other children with disabilities may be confronted by barriers in their built environments, like the risks of dangerous traffic and uneven or unpaved roads for children with visual disabilities. Children with any kind of disability are generally subject to harassment and bullying at higher rates than peers without disabilities, and bullying can happen at school or on the way to school. 96

The government does not provide free transportation to public primary or secondary schools. UNICEF and some INGOs offered free school transportation or subsidies intended to offset families' education related costs, mainly transportation, but these have been scaled back due to funding constraints. In February 2015, UNICEF began providing 55,000 children with cash grants to help them stay in school, but this program was slashed to only 10,000 children in 2018-2019, while a school transportation subsidy was halved from 4,000 to 2,000 children from 2017 to 2018. 97 Follow-up analysis found that children who were cut from UNICEF's "Hajati" program cash assistance were 25 percent more likely to say they no longer planned to graduate from secondary school, as compared to children

⁹³ In a school with 5 classes of 42 students each, approximately 60 students had dropped out.

^{94 &}quot;Ways the World Can Foster Special Education in Refugee Camps," February 18, 2019,

https://borgenproject.org/educating-disabled-students-in-refugee-camps/ provides an example of a young girl in Zaatari camp who has muscular dystrophy, making the quarter-mile walk to her school very difficult for her.

^{95 &}quot;Removing Barriers – The Path Toward Inclusive Access: Disability Assessment among Syrian Refugees in Jordan and Lebanon, Jordan Report," July 2018, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/download/67818, p. 63.

⁹⁶ Bonnie Bell Carter, "The fear factor: Bullying and students with disabilities," International Journal of Special Education 21, January 2006,

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/285526605_The_fear_factor_Bullying_and_students_with_disabilities; "Bullying rates remain higher for children with disabilities, even as they mature," November 28, 2016, https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2016/11/161128152906.htm.

⁹⁷ A promise of tomorrow: The effects of UNHCR and UNICEF cash assistance on Syrian refugees in Jordan, UNICEF and UNHCR, November 2017, p. 25, https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/5a2a62240.pdf. See also UNICEF 2019 COAR Report.

who continued to receive cash assistance, and that many of the children cut from the program dropped out of school. 98

UNICEF also supports children with free transportation to school; this intervention, too, had to be reduced – from 4,000 children in 2018 to just half that number, 2,000 children in 2019 – because of funding shortages.

Barriers to Education for Syrian Children with Disabilities

Data on children with disabilities in Jordan is limited, but only a small percentage of the total population of children with disabilities is enrolled in school. 99 Only 1.9 percent of the total number of students enrolled in Jordan are students with disabilities – not more than 20,000 students – according to Ministry of Education statistics. 100 A 2017 estimate found that more than half of all children with disabilities in Jordan—both Syrian and Jordanian—cannot access formal education because of the lack of inclusive approach and reasonable accommodations in schools. 101 A lack of inclusive basic infrastructure in Jordan has created widespread issues of accessibility for children with disabilities according to UNICEF. 102

Accommodations can include basic physical accessibility in buildings; adequately trained teachers; and individualized approaches to children's education, including modifications and adjustments as necessary. Accommodations are part of an inclusive education approach, in which all students learn in the same schools in their communities regardless of whether they are "disabled and non-disabled, girls and boys, children from majority and minority ethnic groups, refugees," and so on. ¹⁰³ Inclusive education focuses on removing the barriers within the education system that exclude children and cause them to have

⁹⁸ Video call with UNICEF on Jan. 16, 2020; see Hajati findings, on file with Human Rights Watch (UNICEF Hajati quant dissemination PPT, external, June 2019).

⁹⁹ Review of Policies and Initiatives 2012-2018, p. 55.

¹⁰⁰ Ibid.

¹⁰¹ Jordan profile, Qudra, https://www.qudra-programme.org/en/qudra-1/countries/jordan/.

¹⁰² Independent Monitor's Assessment Report: Jordan Compact and Brussels Meetings (Sept. 2019),

 $https://agulhas.co.uk/our-work/monitoring-and-assessment-framework-for-the-jordan-compact-second-report/, p.\,18.$

¹⁰³ "I would Like to Go to School: Barriers to Education for Children with Disabilities in Lebanon," *Human Rights Watch*, March 22, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/03/22/i-would-go-school/barriers-education-children-disabilities-lebanon, footnotes 15 to 20.

negative experiences within school, and requires teachers and classrooms to adapt rather than for the child to change.

The lack of inclusion of children with disabilities in Jordan's education system affects Jordanian children as well as refugee children, but likely has a disproportionate impact on Syrian children given the higher number of Syrian people with disabilities in comparison to the host population. As compared to the 13 percent of the total Jordanian population with a disability, a study by Humanity & Inclusion found that 23 percent of Syrian refugees in Jordan have a disability. 104 Another study of Jordan's Syrian refugee camps found that 14 percent of the residents of the Azraq refugee camp have a disability, and 30 percent of those living in the Zaatari camp do. 105

The lack of inclusive education and reasonable accommodations in schools makes it an increasingly difficult for children with disabilities to continue their education, with a sharp decline in enrollment after class 7, when the curriculum transitions to lower-secondary education. A 2018 study by rights group Humanity & Inclusion found that 88 percent of children with disabilities from ages 6-12 in Jordan were attending school regularly, but just 16 percent of those who were ages 13 and over had completed any secondary school. 106

Outreach staff from Mercy Corps noted that caregivers may not send children with disabilities to school because they "don't think they can" manage, which may reflect the impact of the lack of accommodations for children with disabilities in schools. ¹⁰⁷ UNICEF's most recent out-of-school study on Jordan affirmed that in addition to the issues of accessibility, poorly trained teachers, and poorly adapted curricula, parents' concerns over

^{104 &}quot;People with disabilities make up 13% of community – PM," *Jordan Times*, March 17, 2015, http://www.jordantimes.com/news/local/people-disabilities-make-13-community-—-pm; Removing Barriers https://www.dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Pages/removing-barriers-disability-assessment-among-syrian-refugees-in-jordan-and-lebanon; It is possible that the difference may be in part due to differing definitions of disability used in conducting the surveys. Humanity & Inclusion based their assessment of disability on the level of difficulties a person faces when performing basic activities, using the "Washington Group Extended Set questions," an internationally-used and recognized set of questions designed to "provide comparable data cross-nationally for populations living in a variety of cultures with varying economic resources." Extended Set of Questions on Functioning, Washington Group on Disability Statistics, http://www.washingtongroup-disability.com/washington-group-question-sets/extended-set-of-disability-questions/.

¹⁰⁵ Review of Policies and Initiatives 2012-2018.

¹⁰⁶ Humanity & Inclusion, Disabilities Factsheet on Jordan, 2018, https://www.daleel-madani.org/civil-society-directory/humanity-inclusion-handicap-international/resources/removing-barriers-humanity-inclusion-and-immap-publish-disability-assessment-syrian-refugees-jordan-1.

¹⁰⁷ Interview with Mercy Corps Staff in Amman in October 2019, affirming the gap in education in Jordan, based on observations in schools across the country and outreach to families with children with disabilities.

sending their children to school constituted a major barrier to enrolment for children with disabilities. 108

Jordan has made efforts to improve outcomes for children with disabilities, including introducing a new law on the rights of persons with disabilities in 2017, which offers comprehensive protections for people with disabilities in all spheres of society and specifically guarantees "the admission and enrollment of children with disabilities into educational institutions." The law also addresses children with disabilities' right to education with a commitment to "provide reasonable accommodation and accessible formats" in government schools and to "make certain that they are available" in private schools. The law provides examples of such reasonable accommodations as "examination questions and answers thereto in simplified language for students with intellectual disabilities, and granting additional time in examinations and any other necessary facilitations." 109

While the law is broadly protective on paper, implementation has fallen short in practice. ¹¹⁰ Two years on from its passage, Jordan had failed to set aside funding to carry out the law, and barriers to educational access for children with disabilities persist. ¹¹¹ Poor school infrastructure, a widespread problem in Jordan, has a particularly negative impact on children with disabilities. Many school buildings in Jordan need renovation, and 21 percent of schools are rented – meaning they are in buildings not meant to be schools, often with different sizes of classrooms, inappropriate designs for learning, limited outside space, and insufficient and inaccessible toilet facilities. ¹¹² One secondary school teacher

¹⁰⁸ Stigma and negative perception of children with disabilities by students, teachers and parents are still prevalent. UNICEF, Jordan Country Report on Out of School Children, October 2014,

https://www.unicef.org/mena/media/6546/file/Jordan%20Country%20Report%20on%20OOSC_EN.pdf%20.pdf at 3.

¹⁰⁹ Law No. 20 for the Year 2017: Law on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, https://dataz.unhcr.org/en/documents/download/66679

¹¹⁰ The law is groundbreaking in several ways, including that it is one of the first national disability laws to protect the right to legal capacity, it expands the meaning of "disability," and it enshrines into law the principle of "reasonable accommodation." "Jordan: Parliament Passes Human Rights Reforms," *Human Rights Watch*, October 4, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/10/04/jordan-parliament-passes-human-rights-reforms#; Mercy Corps' programming helps schools operationalize the law. *Higher council calls on public entities to take steps in empowering persons with disabilities*, Jordan Times, 10 March 2020, https://www.jordantimes.com/news/local/higher-council-calls-public-entities-take-steps-empowering-persons-disabilities.

¹¹¹ "Jordan: Insufficient Disability Rights Funding," *Human Rights Watch*, December 23, 2019, https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/12/23/jordan-insufficient-disability-rights-funding.

¹¹² Jordan Nationwide Assessment in Public Schools for Strategic Planning, 2015-2016, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/download/43212, p. 10.

in Mafraq told Human Rights Watch that students with disabilities at his school face increased barriers due to lack of accessible infrastructure and accommodations. The school has 1,000 Jordanian and Syrian students in total between its first and second shifts, but only 4 bathrooms. He found a student who uses a wheelchair crying because he could not access a bathroom. The child had struggled mightily in coming down from the third floor where his classroom was – but where there is no bathroom – only to find the bathroom on the first floor too crowded for him to enter. 113

There are myriad ways to make schools physically accessible to children with disabilities, including making doorways wider for children who use wheelchairs; building ramps; providing large print books for children who have visual disabilities; and hiring personnel who are trained to support and educate children with learning disabilities. 114

Syrian families also emphasized the urgent need for teachers and other school personnel who are trained to work with children with disabilities, to ensure that their access to education goes beyond mere physical access to a classroom; It is imperative that children with disabilities are also effectively learning.

Farid, 11, in Mafraq, is registered in class 2, because he has been failed for four years in a row. He was no longer attending school in late 2019, when Human Rights Watch interviewed him, although he had not yet decided to drop out. Farid has a speech disability, and as he explained to us, "it takes me longer to get out my words, and I often repeat words." Farid said that his teachers who do not understand his disability and get impatient with him, putting a large "X" on his paper and moving on to other students, declining to spend sufficient time explaining lessons to him. He said he wishes his teachers would take the time to help him, to "teach me and explain more" so that he could learn to read like his siblings. ¹¹⁵

In Irbid, 14-year-old Saad had similar experiences in his school. Saad has a nerve condition which causes his hands to shake and makes it difficult for him to speak. ¹¹⁶ His mother, Inaam, explained that he enrolled in school when the family came to Jordan, but

¹¹³ Interview with Karam, a Jordanian secondary-school teacher, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-16).

¹¹⁴ Interview with staff at an international NGO, Amman, October 13, 2019 (I-17).

 $^{^{\}mathbf{115}}$ Interview with Farid, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-12).

¹¹⁶ Interview with Inaam, mother of Saad, Irbid, October 15, 2019 (I-36).

"he was always failing [classes], getting zeros" and it "takes two years for him to finish a class year." Saad's school had no teachers who were trained to work with him, nor did he receive any accommodations to support him and ensure that he is learning. He eventually passed class 7, but dropped out during the 2018-2019 school year, because in his own words to his mother, "I can't read or write, why should I go to school?"

The lack of trained teachers and personnel may disproportionately affect Syrian refugee children with disabilities because the majority of those who are in school attend second-shift schools which are often under-resourced, and lack adequately trained teachers. For example, one double-shift school in Mafraq had just one teacher trained to support children with disabilities, who worked only in the first shift, according to another teacher who worked during both shifts. For Syrian children with disabilities in the afternoon shift, "there's nothing," Karam told us. 117

Given how many people within the Syrian refugee population have a disability and the disproportionate barriers they face to education, it is urgent that children with disabilities be given higher priority in the response to the Syria crisis by both the international community and the Jordanian government. ¹¹⁸ Jordan's 2017 law on people with disabilities and accompanying 10-year-strategy on inclusive education provide opportunities for improvements. The 10-year strategy lists a wide range of anticipated interventions, from reviewing legislation and running media awareness campaigns, to improving diagnoses and rendering school buildings physically accessible. For example, Mercy Corps, with funding from Relief International, helped the education ministry develop an application that allows teachers to assess needs and learning styles of students with disabilities, and then provides guidance accordingly on how to develop individualized teaching plans and what teaching styles would be most effective. ¹¹⁹ But the 10-year strategy's primary objective is underwhelming: by 2031, Jordan aims to enroll only 10 percent of the total number of school-age children with disabilities in mainstream schools. ¹²⁰

¹¹⁷ Interview with Karam, a Jordanian secondary-school teacher, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-16).

¹¹⁸ Independent Monitor's Assessment Report, p. 24.

¹¹⁹ Interview with Mercy Corps staff in Amman, October 2019.

^{120 10-}Year Strategy for Inclusive Education, p. 17.

Perceived Low Quality and Low Value of Education

Syrian refugee children who surmount the challenges to get into school may drop out if the quality of education is low. Poor quality of teaching was cited as a reason for dropping out by 20 percent of Syrian children, in one survey. 121 Syrian refugee children report that they are learning little in class, and caregivers often perceive their children's education as low quality. In addition, due to the lack of professional opportunities available to Syrian refugees in Jordan, children may feel that education has diminishing returns for them after gaining basic literacy, and consequently begin to drop out around age 12 to go work.

Poor Quality of Education

Through interviews and a review of multiple reports Human Rights Watch found that children attending second shift schools in host communities often receive poor-quality education. ¹²² Nearly 70 percent of Syrian children attend double shift schools, and they usually attend the second (afternoon) shift of these schools. This exposes a disproportionate amount of Syrian refugee children to that poor quality education. ¹²³ Some Jordanian teachers working in afternoon shifts have said that inadequate resources led to a lower quality of education, as crucial support services like school counselors are often not made available for the afternoon shift despite working the morning shift in the same school. ¹²⁴ Other areas that suffer include non-core subjects like physical education, art, and theater, which are often reduced or cut entirely in second shift schools, and access to amenities such as laboratories for science class, libraries, and resource rooms, which may be available for morning shifts but not for afternoon shifts at a school. ¹²⁵

One teacher who works in a double shift school, and teaches five separate class levels, lamented that he was stretched too thin to be able to be the most effective teacher he could be, telling Human Rights Watch, "Why do I have to teach both high and low class

¹²¹ NRC Evaluation of NRC's Host Community Education Programme in Jordan, p. 2.

¹²² Unheard Voices: What Syrian Refugees Need to Return Home, Policy Framework for Refugees in Jordan and Lebanon, April 16, 2018, https://carnegie-mec.org/2018/04/16/policy-framework-for-refugees-in-lebanon-and-jordan-pub-76058; Hamad, Jones, and Samuels et al., A Promise of Tomorrow, p. 4.

¹²³ Education Strategic Plan 2018-2022, p. 8, Figure 1.5.

¹²⁴ Hamad, Jones, and Samuels et al., A Promise of Tomorrow, p. 81.

¹²⁵ Ahmadzadeh, Çorabatır et al., Ensuring quality education for young refugees for Syria, at 31; Interview with education program director, international NGO, Amman, October 10, 2019 (I-3).

years? They should bring on another teacher to do lower classes so I can teach fewer classes and improve my quality of teaching." 126

The teachers in single shift and morning shift schools, with mostly Jordanian students, are government employees. Second shift schools, which teach Syrian students, mostly employ first-time teachers on temporary contracts that do not include benefits such health insurance and paid vacations, leading to low job satisfaction and high turnover. ¹²⁷ Qasim, 17, who attended classes 5-7 during the morning shift at a school in Irbid, recalled that his teachers were "experienced, in their 40s and 50s, and registered with the MOE." Qasim subsequently went to an afternoon shift school in Irbid for classes 8-10, where he said the teachers were "not even really teachers" in his opinion, but young, inexperienced, recent college graduates. He noted that they were not registered with MOE, and are paid by UNICEF. ¹²⁸ Salim, age 16, is attending a private school sponsored by a charitable orphanage where he lives, after having attended classes 7 and 8 at a second shift public school. He described the difference: "In the private school, you can tell the teachers actually feel like teaching the class. In the public school, the teachers were tired and just wanted to go home," and often cut the day short by as much as two hours. ¹²⁹

Syrian caregivers consistently described concerns about low-quality education in second shift classrooms to Human Rights Watch. Hadia told us that at her daughter Amira's English class in Amman, "the teachers don't correct [students'] mistakes. For a lesson, they just write a word in English up on the board and then go sit on their [smart]phones." ¹³⁰ Bassma described a similar situation for her 14-year-old son Ibrahim, and his 10-year-old brother Nabil, at a school in Irbid. In her opinion, "teachers in the afternoon shift are not qualified, because they just stay on their phones, on WhatsApp." Her sons had briefly attended single shift classes before the school opened a second shift and officials transferred them to the afternoon shift. ¹³¹ The first semester in the single shift "was like a private school" in comparison to the afternoon shift. ¹³²

¹²⁶ Interview with Karam, a Jordanian secondary-school teacher, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (l-16).

¹²⁷ Review of Policies and Initiatives 2012-2018, p. 35.

¹²⁸ Interview with Qasim, Irbid, October 15, 2019 (I-36).

¹²⁹ Interview with Salim, Amman, October 14, 2019 (I-28).

¹³⁰ Interview with Hadia, Amman, October 11, 2019 (I-5).

¹³¹ In multiple cases, we spoke with Syrian students who attended a regular "single-shift" school initially, but once the school became overcrowded, it was turned into a double shift school and they were transferred to the afternoon shift.

¹³² Interview with Ibrahim, Nabil, and their mother Bassma, Irbid, October 15, 2019 (I-34).

Syrian caregivers voiced concerns that schools were not monitoring and evaluating their children's progress. One mother said, bluntly, "teachers care only that the student is present, not about whether he learns." ¹³³ A Syrian man living in Zaatari camp lamented that his daughter, who had completed class 4, "cannot even really read Arabic." He went to her school and asked "how did this happen, how could they have allowed her to pass to the next class level when she can't even read," and concluded that "as long as they show up at school, they'll pass and graduate." ¹³⁴ Studies have noted complaints by Syrian parents that their children could not read after a year or more in Jordanian schools. ¹³⁵

The concerns that parents and students shared with Human Rights Watch are consistent with those reported in previous studies, which found that few teachers in second shift schools are trained in important pedagogical skills like how to control overcrowded classrooms and work with children who have trauma. 136 Crucial support services like school counselors are not available for the afternoon shift at some schools, even though counselors work there during the morning shift. 137 Syrian parents surveyed in 2017 about their children's education reported feeling that teachers were "unable or unwilling to give Syrian children sufficient attention," especially children who were struggling after being out of school for a protracted period due to conflict and displacement. Because Jordan closed its border to most new refugee arrivals in 2015, this issue is now most acute among Syrian adolescents. 138 The concerns that parents shared in 2019 and 2020 resonate with those identified in a study from 2014, which reported that afternoon shift schools provided "entertainment" rather than "academic teaching," and that most afternoon-shift teachers were inexperienced graduates who lacked the training needed to teach children experiencing trauma and depression. 139 Secondary-school-age Syrian children are most likely to have experienced the conflict in Syria and to have direct trauma as a result.

Syrian refugee children face additional obstacles to quality education. A striking area of discrepancy is hours of instruction. Children enrolled in the public schools in the Zaatari and Azrag refugee camps attend school for 22 percent fewer hours of instruction than

¹³³ Interview with Inaam, mother of Qasim, Irbid, October 15, 2019 (I-36).

¹³⁴ Interview with Abdullah, Zaatari Camp, October 14, 2019 (I-26).

¹³⁵ Hamad, Jones, and Samuels et al., A Promise of Tomorrow, p. 81.

¹³⁶ Review of Policies and Initiatives 2012-2018, p. 35.

¹³⁷ Hamad, Jones, and Samuels et al., A Promise of Tomorrow, p. 81.

¹³⁸ Ibid.

¹³⁹ Ahmadzadeh, Çorabatır et al., Ensuring quality education for young refugees for Syria, p. 31.

children in double-shift schools in Jordanian host communities, and 34 percent less than children in single-shift schools. ¹⁴⁰ Other areas that suffer include subjects like physical education, art, and theater, which are often reduced or cut in second shift schools, and access to laboratories for science classes, libraries, and resource rooms, which may be available for morning shift but not for afternoon shift. ¹⁴¹

All teachers in public schools—whether single, morning, or afternoon-shift schools in host communities or the schools in the refugee camps—must be Jordanian citizens. ¹⁴² Syrians can be taken on as volunteer assistant teachers, receiving a small stipend and helping a Jordanian teacher in the classroom, but qualified and experienced Syrian teachers are barred from teaching as a profession. The lack of Syrian teachers may contribute to the perception, among Syrian students and parents with whom we spoke, that teachers subject Syrian children to xenophobic or discriminatory statements, neglect, or punishments. ¹⁴³ Some parents told us they preferred Syrian assistant teachers because they felt they cared about their children's education. Aya, a 16-year-old Syrian girl, has attended both morning and afternoon shifts and preferred the afternoon shift teachers for exactly that reason. ¹⁴⁴ She said that although they were younger and less experienced as teachers, they gave Syrian students more attention and seemed to care more about them.

Adolescents and Youth Barred from Higher Education and Professions

Syrian refugee children of secondary school age who dropped out of school cited, in interviews, their perception of the low value of the education available to them as a reason. Beginning at around the age of 12, refugee children's desire for education is increasingly thwarted by the desperate need to earn income to support their families. If

¹⁴⁰ Interview with staff at an international NGO, Amman, October 11, 2019 (I-4); calculations based on "Monitoring, assessment and support to EU and other donors-funded Education and complementary programmes implemented by the Ministry of Education to deal with the Syria refugee crisis, Project No. 2018/401259, Progress Report on Education Quality for 100 Centres and Schools: Final Report," AECOM International Development Europe SL and PROMAN, 24 June 2019, pp. 37, 32-36, on file with Human Rights Watch.

¹⁴¹ Ahmadzadeh, Çorabatır et al., Ensuring quality education for young refugees for Syria, p. 31; Interview with education program director, international NGO, Amman, October 10, 2019 (I-3).

¹⁴² Review of Policies and Initiatives 2012-2018, p. 40.

¹⁴³ Interview with Khadija, mother of Faisal and Mohannad, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-9); Interview with Sabiha, mother of Maryam and Hamdi, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-14); Interview with local NGO in Amman, October 14, 2019 (I-27).

¹⁴⁴ Interview with Aya, Amman, October 11, 2019 (I-5).

they or their parents feel that they are not learning, then working becomes their only other avenue. 145

Mahdi, a 17-year-old Syrian boy living in Amman, expressed similar feelings about the education he was receiving, explaining that he stopped going to school after class 5, because he didn't understand the lessons: "I didn't feel like I was really benefitting from school, so I left and started working." 146

Syrian refugee children in Jordan reported in a qualitative 2017 survey that education is not a solution to their problems, as they saw educated and qualified members of their community with university degrees unemployed, while others with lower levels of education had jobs. ¹⁴⁷ Dr. Ahmad Rababah, education director at Relief International in Jordan, an NGO that works with out-of-school Syrian children, noted that "in some areas, there is no belief in the importance of education" due to the lack of higher education scholarships for Syrians and the negative example of unemployed degree-holders. "People say, 'what are you going to do with education?" Dr. Rababah said. "They have no hope for the future." ¹⁴⁸

As Syrian children progress through formal education, they become aware that their education pathways, and prospects for professions, are limited in Jordan. Many professions and jobs are closed to non-Jordanians, and in all sectors, Jordan imposes quotas on foreign employees. 149 Syrians who surmount countless obstacles and make it to higher vocational education or university may not be allowed to work in their field; 24 fields, such as engineering, work in schools, and in higher education, are restricted for non-Jordanians or need special permission, and 13 other professions including car repair, hair care, and electrician are completely closed. 150 Most Syrians are only allowed to work

¹⁴⁵ Unheard Voices: What Syrian Refugees Need to Return Home, Policy Framework for Refugees in Jordan and Lebanon.

¹⁴⁶ Interview with Mahdi, Amman, October 14, 2019 (I-31).

¹⁴⁷ Hamad, Jones, and Samuels et al., A Promise of Tomorrow, p. 81.

¹⁴⁸ Interview with Dr. Ahmad Rababah of Relief International in Amman in October 2019.

¹⁴⁹ Human Rights Watch, "We're Afraid for their Future" (2016) https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/08/16/were-afraid-their-future/barriers-education-syrian-refugee-children-jordan.

¹⁵⁰ Ministry of Labour Decision, 19216/1/1 October 13, 2019, on file with Human Rights Watch; see also Rana Husseini, "More professions to be closed to foreigners," *Jordan Times*, October 8, 2019, https://jordantimes.com/news/local/'more-professions-be-closed-foreigners'.

in jobs requiring little or no education; open sectors include agriculture, construction, and manufacturing. 151

Khawla, a Syrian volunteer assistant teacher employed by UNICEF at a second-shift school in Mafraq, said that chronic student absenteeism and drop-out rates at her school both worsen as the class level increases. ¹⁵² When she asks students why they are not attending or dropped out, she said, they may "give nonsense reasons, but what's really going on is that the older children feel that there's no point to school, since they know that at most, they will go through high school. They know there are not enough scholarships for Syrian kids, so they don't imagine they could go to college." For girls, Khawla says, "they figure they're going to get married in a couple years, that 'there's no future, anyway,' so they don't see the point in prioritizing school." ¹⁵³ Khawla, who has a university degree from Syria, wondered aloud if more Syrian children would have more hope for the future if they saw more examples of employed graduates like her – although she had to be "patient" until she found a job. ¹⁵⁴

Because of the lack of affordable, accessible places at university, and of "open" professional occupations, Syrian families told Human Rights Watch researchers that "we have no future here, even [our children] have no future in Jordan." Some parents hoped their family would be chosen for official resettlement; one woman shared that she sometimes thinks about smuggling her family into Europe. 155

Administrative Barriers to Enrollment

Since the Syria conflict began in 2011, Jordan has imposed administrative restrictions that have prevented Syrian children from enrolling in school. These barriers to access are less prevalent now than previously but indicate the need for education programs to reach children who were prevented from going to school or dropped out as a result and are now of secondary-school age. Worryingly, during the 2019-2020 school year Jordan re-imposed

¹⁵¹ Izza Leghtas, Out of Reach.

¹⁵² In her second-shift school, out of 10 students, she estimated that 2 or 3 would go on to *tawjihi*. While class 5 had 28 students, class 9 had just 9 students. Interview with Khawla, UNICEF Syrian volunteer assistant teacher, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (1-15).

¹⁵³ Interview with Khawla, UNICEF Syrian volunteer assistant teacher, Mafraq, October 12, 2019 (I-15).

¹⁵⁴ Ihid

¹⁵⁵ Interview with Rima, Hassan, and mother, Amman, October 11, 2019 (I-6); Interview with Fatima, Amman, October 13, 2019 (I-19); Interview with Hadia, Amman, October 11, 2019 (I-5).

documentation requirements it had previously waived, which risks undermining school access for vulnerable students.

Class Level Placement

Syrian students told us they had dropped out of school after being placed at an inappropriate class level, but that there were no non-formal programs available to bring them back into education. In the absence of documentation certifying the most recent class completed in Syria (which refugees can seldom bring when fleeing), the education ministry will place children according to their age - or their perceived age, where they lack birth certificates. Incorrect class level placement creates frustration at difficult lessons, lack of personal instruction, and harassment by peers. 156 Several Syrian children told Human Rights Watch that they had been placed in the wrong class level in Jordan, and perceived the quality or value of education they were receiving as low enough that they considered dropping out; some did. Mahdi, 17, came to Jordan from Homs when he was 10 years old. Having missed "a few years" of school in Syria because of the war, he should have been in class two. But without documentation to prove it, Mahdi was placed according to his age, in class five. He made it through the year, but then dropped out, explaining, "I felt I didn't understand well. I didn't feel like I was really benefitting from school, so I left and started working." He has participated in some informal education and "life skills" programs since dropping out of school, but mostly has been working. 157

Bassma, a Syrian woman whose daughter has dropped out of school, recounted a similar story. Her daughter, Doaa, 16, missed two years of school between the war in Syria, fleeing to Jordan, and a period of time where the family thought their stay Jordan would be temporary. By the time Doaa's mother brought her to be enrolled in school, she was placed in class four, even though she had only completed class one in Syria. Doaa struggled to understand the material, a problem which was compounded by a thyroid disease that affected her concentration and memory. Halfway through class seven, aged 12, she dropped out permanently. She has spent the last four years at home, uncertain about her future. 158

¹⁵⁶ Ling San Lau, Goleen Samari et al., "In My Own Hands: A Medium-Term Approach Towards Self-Reliance and Resilience of Syrian Refugees and Host Communities in Jordan," *Durable Solutions Platform and Program on Forced Migration and Health*, January 2020, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/download/73879 at 17.

¹⁵⁷ Interview with Mahdi, Amman, October 14, 2019 (I-31).

¹⁵⁸ Interview with Bassma, Irbid, October 15, 2019 (I-34).

Ministry of Interior Service Cards

The first Syrian refugee children to enter Jordan in 2011 and 2012 could enroll in school without restrictions. In 2013, the government restricted school enrollment to Syrian children whose parents had a "service card" issued by the Ministry of Interior (MOI). 159 Refugees may access public services—including education and subsidized healthcare—in the district where the card was issued. 160 The authorities sent Syrians to camps which they could legally leave only if they were "bailed out" by a Jordanian citizen who was a direct relative, male, married, age 35 or older, who agreed to act as a guarantor. 161 Syrians who left the camps without following this strict procedure were ineligible to obtain MOI cards or to enroll their children in school. In 2015 Jordan closed its border with Syria and suspended the bailout procedure altogether.

The education ministry waived the MOI card requirement for the first semester of the 2016-2017 school year. ¹⁶² Following a back-to-school campaign that disseminated the move, 1,411 out-of-school children enrolled in school. ¹⁶³ The Prime Minister announced the waiver as governmental policy in 2017. ¹⁶⁴ In 2018, Jordan carried out an "urban verification exercise" that included an "amnesty" for Syrians who had left the refugee camps irregularly, giving them an opportunity to obtain MOI cards. ¹⁶⁵ Most Syrians in Jordan were then able to access MOI cards. ¹⁶⁶

¹⁵⁹ UNHCR Global Report 2013, "Jordan," https://www.unhcr.org/539809f80.pdf, p. 1 (accessed May 24, 2020); The International Role in Mitigating the Syria Crisis on Education Quality in Jordan, https://ideas.repec.org/a/jso/coejss/v8y2019i3p434-455.html, p. 438.

¹⁶⁰ Norwegian Refugee Council, "Securing Status: Syrian refugees and the documentation of legal status, identity, and family relationships in Jordan," November 2016, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/securing-status%5B1%5D.pdf, p. 4.

¹⁶¹ "We're Afraid for their Future," Human Rights Watch.

¹⁶² Jordan: Positive Steps on Education for Syrian Children, Human Rights Watch.

¹⁶³ UNICEF, "My Needs, Our Future: Baseline Study Report for Hajati Cash Transfer," March 2018, https://docplayer.net/91156174-Needs-future-our-baseline-study-report-for-hajati-cash-transfer-march-2018.html, p. 44.

¹⁶⁴ Mahmoud Al Abed, "Jordan allows Syrian children with no documents to join schools – officials," *Jordan Times*, September 24, 2017, http://jordantimes.com/news/local/jordan-allows-syrian-children-no-documents-join-schools-%E2%80%94-officials; Bill Van Esveld, "A Good Move by Jordan for Syrian Children," Human Rights Watch, October 3, 2017, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/10/03/good-move-jordan-syrian-children#.

¹⁶⁵ Norwegian Refugee Council, Securing Status; UNHCR Jordan Factsheet, March 2019, https://reliefweb.int/report/jordan/unhcr-jordan-factsheet-march-2019.

¹⁶⁶ As of August 2018, 96% of Syrians in Jordan were estimated to have MOI cards. The percentage as of June 2020 is unknown, however – the August 2018 figure does not account for Syrians who were born in or entered Jordan since then without being issued an MOI card, or who moved and not had an updated, valid MOI card issued. "A Summary: 8 Years into Exile," CARE International in Jordan, p. 4.

However, some school directors continued to require the MOI card, in contravention of the education ministry directive. ¹⁶⁷ Syrian parents continued to list the lack of an MOI card as a reason for non-enrollment in survey responses. ¹⁶⁸ An INGO education officer said that incidents of schools requiring documentation for enrollment in violation of education ministry policy have been more common at the secondary school level. ¹⁶⁹

The education ministry once again began requiring MOI cards in the 2019-2020 school year. ¹⁷⁰ The renewed MOI-card requirement may disproportionately impact the most vulnerable Syrian refugee children, whose precarious circumstances are both a cause and an effect of their inability to obtain the cards. A recent survey by the Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC) of Syrian refugee families who called its legal resources hotline found that 34 percent of respondents did not have an MOI card. ¹⁷¹ Syrian families who move in Jordan may update their cards by registering with a local police station, but poor families that move repeatedly during the year in search of seasonal agricultural work may be unable to complete the procedures needed to gain a valid MOI card, or lack information about how to do so. The requirement may also bar children's education in future, as up to 30 percent of Syrian children born in Jordan were not registered at birth and are therefore ineligible to receive an MOI card. ¹⁷² Families may appeal for birth certificates in some cases, but the process is time-consuming. ¹⁷³

¹⁶⁷ "Although the GoJ previously waived documentation requirements for children to enroll in formal schools, key informants note that this policy was implemented unevenly, with some schools continuing to request documentation or denying enrollment to eligible students." Ling San Lau, Goleen Samari et al., "In My Own Hands," p. 17.

¹⁶⁸ UNICEF, "My Needs, Our Future: Baseline Study Report for Hajati Cash Transfer," p. 10.

¹⁶⁹ Interview with youth specialist, international NGO, Amman, October 11, 2019.

¹⁷⁰ Interview with youth specialist, international NGO, Amman, October 11, 2019; Ling San Lau, Goleen Samari et al., "In My Own Hands," p. 12.

¹⁷¹ Interview with NRC staff, Amman, October 2019.

¹⁷² Summary of Demand-Side Constraints and Interventions, p. 4; Georgia Swan, "Undocumented, Unseen, and At Risk: The Situation of Syrian Refugees Lacking Civil and Legal Documentation in Jordan," *International Catholic Migration Commission*, September 2017, https://www.icmc.net/sites/default/files/documents/resources/jordan-syrian-refugees-legal-documentation-final.pdf, p. 9.

¹⁷³ Human Rights Watch, "We're Afraid for their Future"; "Registering Rights: Syrian refugees and the documentation of births, marriages, and deaths in Jordan," IHRC and NRC, October 2015, http://hrp.law.harvard.edu/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Registering-rights-report-NRC-IHRC-October 2015, p. 14.

III. Lack of Planning for Secondary Education for Syrian Children

Obstacles and barriers to education, including the inability to pay for school-related costs like transportation, and pressures on children to drop-out to work or marry, as well as the low quality of education, lead to a collapse of enrollment rates for Syrian children that begins at around age 12 and accelerates as they should transition from basic to secondary education. This collapsing educational pipeline shows that much more is needed to keep children in school through the end of secondary education. Support for public secondary education is needed but is not sufficient to realize these children's rights, because many of them cannot access public schools.

Lack of Secondary Education Targets in Humanitarian Plans

Since the start of the Syria conflict and refugee inflows to neighboring countries, the UN and foreign donors have agreed with the Jordanian government on a series of regional humanitarian response plans, and since 2015, on multi-year Jordan Response Plans (JRP), which are coordinated between Jordan, the UN, and donor governments, and guide the humanitarian response and funding needs to address the needs of Syrian refugees. 174

None of these plans set out specific targets for formal secondary education for refugee children in Jordan. ¹⁷⁵ Typically they refer to overall school enrollment figures for children ages 5 to 17, or to the number of adolescents who participated in informal technical and vocational programs run by humanitarian organizations. Donors have complained that past JRP budgets included requests for higher education and youth projects that appeared to be unrelated to the refugee response. ¹⁷⁶

¹⁷⁴ The JRP forms part of the UN-coordinated Regional Refugee and Resilience Response Plan (3RP) for the Syria crisis. Before introducing the JRP in 2015, Jordan contributed to the regional response plans.

¹⁷⁵ The plans include funding requests for Specific Objectives related to increasing retention in formal education through remedial classes, certified non-formal education, and expanding access to formal education in camps and second shift schools. The objectives refer specifically to secondary education only in regard to funding requests to build new schools. *Jordan Response Plan for the Syria Crisis 2017-2019*, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/JRP%2B2017-2019%2B-%2BFull%2B-%2BSune%2B30%29.pdf, p. 67; *Jordan Response Plan to the Syria Crisis 2018-2020*, https://jordankmportal.com/resources/jordan-response-plan-2018-2020, pp. 59, 60 (accessed April 28, 2020).

¹⁷⁶ The JRP includes \$64 million for university education, when few Syrians are enrolled in Jordan's universities, and \$30 million for job opportunities for Jordanians (The Jordan Response Platform for the Syria Crisis, 2015a). – from An Overview of

In March 2018, the government of Jordan introduced the Education Strategic Plan (ESP) as the guiding document that sets out its national policy and educational objectives for the next five years. The ESP had a stated "overarching aim of improving the quality of education, the quality of outputs, and enhancing competitiveness." ¹⁷⁷ The plan aims to increase access to education for girls and children with disabilities, increase the number of classrooms and schools, improve professional development for teachers, support nonformal alternatives, and enhance vocational training. ¹⁷⁸

The plan commits—in cooperation with development partners—to continuing to provide for the education of Syrian children, while focusing on strengthening the public education system as a whole. Prior to the introduction of the ESP, the education needs of refugees in Jordan were addressed solely through the JRP's chapter on education. Going forward, the JRP will continue to include a chapter on education, but should align with the ESP. 179 The ESP explicitly refers to refugees' education needs, but does not identify interventions for out-of-school, secondary-school-age refugee children. 180 The plan includes overall targets of increasing the total gross enrollment in secondary education to 89 percent by 2022, and aims to enroll 1,000 children per year in the certified, non-formal "drop-out" program, but does not specify secondary-school enrollment targets or non-formal targets for Syrian refugee children. 181

Lack of Donor Funding for Secondary Education

Although implementing education programs that address the specific needs of adolescent refugee children ages 12-18 has been "a priority for 3RP partners"—those involved in the UN-coordinated Regional Refugee and Resilience Response Plan to the Syria crisis—since 2015, 182 there are no funding goals and hence no monitoring reports on funding for refugee

Coordination in Jordan and Lebanon,

 $https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7249/j.ctt1c2crxs.10?seq=1\#metadata_info_tab_contents, p.~43.$

¹⁷⁷ Education Strategic Plan 2018-2022, Foreword.

¹⁷⁸ Education Strategic Plan 2018-2022, Foreword.

¹⁷⁹ Interview with Maha Katami, MOPIC Head of Education, Amman, March 2020.

¹⁸⁰ Education Strategic Plan 2018-2022.

¹⁸¹ Education Strategic Plan 2018-2022, pp. 133-4, annex 3, Key indicators 8, 9 and 11. The ESP includes other specific indicators for Syrian refugees, including the total number of teachers at different types of schools. Id., Annex 4, pp. 139-141.

¹⁸² Regional Refugee and Resilience Plan 2015 - 2016, Regional Strategic Overview, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/3RP-Report-Overview.pdf_p. 30.

secondary education. 183

Based on annual reports about the regional humanitarian response framework, Jordan's funding requests for education since 2013 amount to \$800 million. From 2016 to the end of 2019, donors have given \$356.4 million out of \$522.5 million requested for education in Jordan. ¹⁸⁴ The JRP has a specific section on education plans for Syrian children and vulnerable Jordanian children, categories that are referred to as "refugee" and "resilience" components, and donors tended to fund a higher percentage of the refugee education budget request than the resilience component. ¹⁸⁵

In addition to funding reported under the JRP, some donors give direct aid to support the budget of the Jordanian education ministry, including £65.3 million of a six-year, £79.9 million grant from the UK to ensure access to education for all children under the Jordan Compact in 2016, ¹86 and the European Commission, which recently gave an additional €60 million in budget support in 2019-2020. ¹87 The education ministry spends an estimated 13.6 percent of its budget on secondary education, and 3 percent on vocational education. ¹88

¹⁸³ There is also a lack of transparency in donor reporting practices. The UN tracking service also does not capture bilateral education aid to Jordan, or humanitarian aid given outside the UN-coordinated regional framework. Human Rights Watch, 'Following the Money,' 2017.

¹⁸⁴ Jordan's education budget requests under the 3RP and JRP include US \$96.9 million in 2013, including a request for \$20.2 million to build 10 schools (Syria Regional Response Plan January to December 2013, p. 163, https://www.unhcr.org/51boa6469.html), \$86.3 million in 2014 (2014 Syria Regional Response Plan Strategic Overview, p. 40, https://www.unhcr.org/syriarrp6/docs/Syria-rrp6-full-report.pdf), \$94.3 million in 2015 (Regional Refugee and Resilience Plan 2015 - 2016, Regional Strategic Overview, p. 10), \$103 of \$101 million requested in 2016 (more than the amount requested, 3RP 2016 Annual Report, p. 16),

https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/3RP2016AnnualReport.pdf), \$52 million out of a requested \$158 million in 2017 (but the refugee component was 76 percent funded, 3RP 2017 Annual Report, p. 20, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/63530.pdf), 74 percent of \$161 million in 2018 (3RP 2018 Annual Report, p. 9, https://data2.unhcr.org/en/documents/download/63530), and \$53.5 of \$66 million requested in 2019 for refugees and \$28.8 of \$36.5 million for resilience (Education Quarterly Dashboard, Q4 Oct-Dec 2019, Inter-Sector Working Group Jordan, p. 1, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/73977.pdf), all accessed June 8, 2020.

185 See footnote 184.

¹⁸⁶ DFID DevTracker, "Jordan Compact Education Programme - Transforming life chances of a generation of children through education," Project GB-1-205200, https://devtracker.dfid.gov.uk/projects/GB-1-205200 (accessed June 8, 2020).

¹⁸⁷ "Commission Implementing Decision on the multiannual action programme 2019 and 2020 part I, in favour of the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan," November 29, 2019, p. 1, https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/c_2019_8748_jordan_aap_2019_2020_part_1_commission_implementing_decision_en_merg ed.pdf (accessed May 10, 2020).

¹⁸⁸ UNICEF, "Budget Brief 2019: Public Education Sector in Jordan," pp. 14, https://www.unicef.org/jordan/media/2171/file/Education%20Budget%20Brief.pdf.

Human Rights Watch wrote to or met with the humanitarian donor agencies or foreign development ministries at the United States, the European Commission, the United Kingdom, Germany, Canada, and Norway, as key donors to education for Syrian refugee children, with specific questions about their funding for secondary education in Jordan. Collectively and individually, these donors have contributed significantly to improve access to education for Syrian refugee and Jordanian children, but few reported funding that explicitly target secondary education, and most provided funding for basic education.

Donors reported that they support the non-formal "drop-out" program that enables Syrian and Jordanian children ages 13 and older to complete class 10, and to home-study for upper secondary-school. Otherwise, these donors generally did not have identifiable programs that specifically aimed to increase Syrian children's access to quality secondary education in Jordan. For example:

- USAID reported giving \$165 million for "basic education" in Jordan in 2018, including \$154.5 million for "primary education" and \$10.5 million for "basic life skills for youth and adults." 189
- The European Commission's Trust Fund for Syria and the Region (the "Madad Fund") reported giving more than €160 million for education in Jordan as of November 2018; this comprised €138 million for "basic education" and €22 million for "higher education." ¹⁹⁰ The Fund's objectives do not include targeting upper-secondary education. ¹⁹¹
- The UK's DFID agency gave general budgetary support to Jordan's education ministry, £22 million for early-primary education, and £29.6 million for primary

¹⁸⁹ USAID Foreign Aid Explorer, "Jordan," Fiscal year 2018, https://explorer.usaid.gov/cd/JOR?fiscal_year=2018&implementing_agency_id=1&measure=Obligations (accessed June 8, 2020).

¹⁹⁰ "Responding to the Syrian Crisis: EU Support to Resilience in Jordan," European Commission, November 2018, p. 2 (€138 million were directed to basic education, and €22 million to higher education), https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhoodenlargement/sites/near/files/near_jordan_factsheet_o.pdf; "Responding to the Syria Crisis: EU Support to Resilience in Lebanon," November 2018, p. 2, https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/eu-support-to-lebanon-factsheet.pdf (accessed April 28, 2020). More recent EU aid figures are available but do not clearly disaggregate education funding, or otherwise appear to under-state the amount of education aid provided, e.g. a report that the Madad Fund as of April 2020 has provided UNICEF with €107.9 million for basic education in Lebanon, Jordan and Turkey, which does not appear to reflect all Madad education funding. Factsheet, April 2020, p. 2, https://ec.europa.eu/trustfund-syria-region/sites/tfsr/files/eutf-syria-factsheet-eng.pdf (accessed May 2, 2020).

¹⁹¹ "EUTF Operational Results Framework," 2019, p. 1, https://ec.europa.eu/trustfund-syria-region/sites/tfsr/files/eutf_rf_2019.pdf (accessed April 28, 2020). *Evaluation of EUTF-funded Programmes/Projects on Basic Education: Final Report*, Particip Consortium, December 2019, p. 19, https://ec.europa.eu/trustfund-syria-region/sites/tfsr/files/eutf_be_evaluation_report_final_17_dec_2019.pdf (accessed May 10, 2020).

- education and education policy and management. 192
- Germany reported giving €32.8 million for market-oriented technical and vocational training for refugee adolescents and youth in Jordan. ¹⁹³ This important support does not extend to upper-secondary "academic" education. The German development bank KfW has supported building 37 schools in Jordan since 2001, but the number of secondary schools is not reported. ¹⁹⁴

Decisions to Limit Education Programs for Out-of-School Refugees

As the Syria crisis continues, Jordanian officials are pushing for a greater proportion of donor aid for education to be directed to school construction and rehabilitation, even as a shift in the management of donor education funding will give greater authority to government ministries rather than humanitarian education actors.

Under the Jordan Response Plan for the Syria crisis, donors agree to fund projects proposed by humanitarian agencies or NGOs, who then request approval from the Jordanian authorities by submitting the project to a system referred to as JORISS, operated by the Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation (MOPIC). That ministry will consult with the relevant line ministry depending on the project. All education projects require approval from the education ministry.

Using this approval system, Jordanian officials have stated that donor funding should be allocated for projects that create tangible results, like building new classrooms, rehabilitating schools, or installing bathrooms, rather than "soft" NGO projects. 195

¹⁹² DFID Development Tracker, "Improving The Quality Of Education For Syrian And Jordanian Early Grade Primary School Children," Project Identifier: *GB-1-204895*; see https://devtracker.dfid.gov.uk/countries/JO/projects (accessed June 8, 2020).

¹⁹³ Project Data on "education - level unspecified" and on "secondary education" projects, "Projects and Volume of Commissions by Sector," GIZ, https://www.giz.de/projektdaten/index.action?request_locale=en_GB (accessed May 7, 2020). In Jordan, GIZ is supporting "Secondary education" projects including: TA for the Skills for Employment and Social Inclusion Programme (project 1967.3034.5, €4,137,263), Support to Jordan Educational Institutions in Offering Labour Market Oriented Vocational Training (project 2016.2158.0, €10,252,480), and Employment-Oriented TVET in Skilled Crafts (project 2017.4087.7, €18,500,000). Other education projects include: improvements in inclusive education (project 2018.2109.9, €4,000,000), sport through development (project 2016.4057.2, €7,850,000), and early education (project 2019.4054.3, €3,000,000).

¹⁹⁴ KfW Development Bank, "Project Information: Education -- Jordan," August 2019, https://www.kfw-entwicklungsbank.de/PDF/Entwicklungsfinanzierung/L%C3%A4nder-und-Programme/Nordafrika-Nahost/2019_Projektinformation_Jordanien_Bildung_EN.pdf_(accessed May 4, 2020).

¹⁹⁵ Interview with JRP official, MOPIC, Amman, February 2020; interview with humanitarian NGO official, January 13, 2020 (video call).

Interventions deemed "soft" include remedial education, nonformal education, psychosocial services, and a host of other projects, many of which are essential for many Syrian children, but take place outside of the formal school system. The MOPIC official in charge of the JRP explained to Human Rights Watch that some NGO programs appeared misplaced when compared to the need: "We don't have enough spaces at school for students. We don't need soft extracurricular activities, and it's not a small amount of money being spent on this. We don't need drama programs, we need more school buildings. We need sustainability from international funding." ¹⁹⁶ An aid worker recalled meetings with education ministry officials in 2019 who were frustrated that funding flowed to education projects in which the ministry had no role, and decided that more JRP money should go to building or renovating school infrastructure, since it is easier to track how such money is spent. ¹⁹⁷ This is likely to have an outsize impact on Syrian and other vulnerable children who are the main beneficiaries of such interventions.

An NGO education official recalled that education ministry officials refused to approve a home-schooling support program designed to fit within the JRP education strategy. It was a "drop-out" learning program that allowed secondary-school age students to obtain a class 10 certificate and study at home for their final *tawjihi* examinations. A donor had already allocated funding for the project, but the education ministry advised that such programs would not be approved in future due to a preference for infrastructure projects. 198

Another NGO received funding from a foreign government for remedial classes in the host community. When the NGO—having already secured the funding—requested Jordanian approval, the project was rejected because remedial education in the host community was not a priority, and that the funding should be invested in early childhood education through opening new classrooms. The INGO then had to negotiate with the donor government about using the funding for an entirely different project. 1999

"I WANT TO CONTINUE TO STUDY"

¹⁹⁶ Interview with Mr. Omar Nuseir, head of JRP and acting Director of Relief Coordination, MOPIC, Amman, March 4, 2020.

¹⁹⁷ Interview with former education specialist, international NGO, May 14, 2020 (video call).

¹⁹⁸ Interview with NGO education specialist, January 13, 2020 (video call).

¹⁹⁹ Ibid.

Ensure the Most Vulnerable Children are Not Left Behind

A humanitarian education official described concerns because of an overall "lack of funding and focus on the out-of-school case load," which includes both Jordanian and Syrian children. "National strategies now focus predominantly on system strengthening, which is great for those in the system but not so meaningful for those out of it, and that's a lot of the 13-18 [year-old] Syrians," she said. ²⁰⁰

Donors and Jordanian authorities are shifting from an emergency, humanitarian approach where funding is short-term and targets only the most vulnerable populations, to a development approach which unlocks larger amounts of funding over longer periods and aims to strengthen the capacity of the national education system broadly. ²⁰¹ A humanitarian education expert said these shifts can be positive but must be managed to prevent the risk that out-of-school refugee children would be left behind, particularly when Jordan has largely delegated responsibility for humanitarian interventions like second-shift and refugee-camp schools to UN agencies and NGOs. ²⁰²

Lack of Humanitarian Programs to Support Education

At least 80,000 Syrian refugee children in Jordan who should be in classes 1-12 are not enrolled in formal education, and most of them are of lower- or upper-secondary-school age. ²⁰³ To reach this large number of out of school children and prevent further dropouts, the Jordanian authorities should incorporate and expand on effective NGO and UN programs for secondary-school age children. Until it does so, the education programs run by UN agencies and large international NGOs are insufficient in scale to close the secondary education gap for Syrian refugee children.

According to the current version of the Jordan Response Plan for the Syria Crisis, which will guide the humanitarian education response for 2020 to 2022, some 6,600 Syrian students

²⁰⁰ Humanitarian INGO youth program lead, January 2020 email to HRW, on file.

²⁰¹ Human Rights Watch interviews with UNICEF, Amman, October 2019; ECHO Amman Field office, videoconference interview, March 30, 2020; NORAD, videocall, March 31, 2020; see also Tasneem Mowjee, Donata Garrasi, Lydia Poole, "Coherence in Conflict: Bringing Humanitarian and Development Aid Streams Together," November 2015, https://um.dk/en/danida-en/partners/research/~/media/um/english-site/documents/danida/partners/researchorg/research-studies/coherence%2520in%2520conflict_web%25201.pdf+&cd=23&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us.

²⁰² Interview with former education specialist, international NGO, May 14, 2020 (video call).

 $^{^{203}}$ ESWG Q4 2019 Report at p. 2 (exclusive of KG2): 212,176 - 131,846 = 80,330.

who were in-school benefited from remedial programs to support them academically, and 3,200 out-of-school Syrian students ages 13 and older were enrolled in an accredited, nonformal education program that would allow them to finish class 10 and do home-study for classes 11 and 12, during the 2018-2019 school year. ²⁰⁴

Human Rights Watch contacted all major INGOs operating education programs in Jordan and key foreign donors to education in Jordan for information about the number of secondary-school-age children attending their education programs. This research identified NGO-run education programs that benefit Syrian children, ages 12 to 17, as described below: in 2019, these NGO programs helped almost 6,500 children ages who were in school, but fewer than 4,000 children who were out-of-school. Vocational training and life-skills programs run by NGOs also supported 2,800 adolescents.

Support for in-school Children

Teacher training and school rehabilitation: 2,500 Syrian students

In 2019, about 1,300 children, ages 12 to 17, were in public schools where the Norwegian Refugee Council provides teacher training and school rehabilitation. ²⁰⁵ Another 1,200 children in the refugee camps, ages 12 to 13, received support to do perform better in school. ²⁰⁶ These programs improve students' chances of continuing through secondary education. ²⁰⁷

Children with disabilities

Mercy Corps works in public schools in the refugee camps as well as in 67 host community

²⁰⁴ Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation, Jordan Response Plan for the Syria Crisis, 2020-2022, p. 39, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/77262.pdf

²⁰⁵ The NRC's Safe and Inclusive Schools (SIS) program involves working with a school over two years to train school personnel in Social and Emotional Learning (SEL), anti-violence and anti-bullying, classroom management, and school cleanliness and hygiene. The program also rehabilitates schools and builds new classrooms. Email communication with NRC staff on January 21 and 29, and March 22, 2020.

²⁰⁶ The NRC Learning Centers are funded by UNICEF and the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Leen Qashu, "The wellbeing in education," Norwegian Refugee Council, March 2, 2018, https://www.nrc.no/news/2018/march/the-well-being-in-education/.

²⁰⁷ The 12-session Better Learning Programme (BLP) in the Zaatari and Azraq refugee camps, aimed mainly at younger children, helps students regulate their emotions and cope with stress in order to perform better at school. In 2019, the BLP reached 10,987 beneficiaries, approximately 17 percent of whom fell in the age range of 11 to 13 years old. Email communications with NRC staff on January 21 and January 29, 2020.

schools to support students with disabilities. ²⁰⁸ Mercy Corps developed an app that allows teachers to assess students' disability needs and strengths in order to develop teaching plans accordingly. ²⁰⁹ Since 2013, the program has reached 4,695 Jordanian and Syrian children between the ages of 6 and 17, but a breakdown of Syrian secondary-school-age children is not available.

Remedial Education: up to 3,920 Syrian students

NGOs also target children who are in public schools but at risk of dropping out with remedial education including extra teaching, tutoring, or assistance with homework. Since 2013, Relief International has provided remedial education to Syrian refugee children in classes 7-12, mostly ages 13 to 18, who are at risk of dropping out of school in the Azraq and Zaatari refugee camps. There were 2,000 students in the program in 2019. In 2019 Relief International began to expand the remedial education program to 16 public schools in host communities, targeting 1,920 Syrian and Jordanian children in lower- and upper-secondary education in host communities. ²¹⁰

Support for Out-of-School Children

Certified Non-Formal Education: 3,300 students

A non-formal "drop-out" curriculum, certified by the education ministry, enables out-of-school children ages 13 and older to continue their education through the compulsory 10th year of basic education. ²¹¹ In 2019, 3,300 students enrolled in the "drop-out" program at 120 centers across Jordan. ²¹² The target is to expand enrollment to 5,000 students. ²¹³ The program is run by Questscope, the Middle East Children's Institute (MECI), and Mercy

^{208 &}quot;Jordan: Insufficient Disability Rights Funding," Human Rights Watch, December 23, 2019, https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/12/23/jordan-insufficient-disability-rights-funding#; interview with Mercy Corps staff in Amman in October 2019.

²⁰⁹ Inclusive Education Support Kit, Mercy Corps Jordan, https://archive.ineesite.org/en/resources/inclusive-education-support-kit-mercy-corps-jordan.

²¹⁰ Children will receive extra lessons at Learning Centers for an average of 3 hours per day, 4 days per week, in Arabic, English, Mathematics, and Science, and will receive transportation where needed. The program is intended to reach an additional 2,500 students in its second year.

²¹¹ Questcope, "Our Work," http://www.questscope.org/our-work.

²¹² Questscope, Annual Report 2018-19, http://www.questscope.org/sites/default/files/QS-AnnualReport-digital2019.pdf.

²¹³ Email correspondence with Questcope, January 2020.

Corps. ²¹⁴ Limited data is available on the children's rates of completion of formal or vocational education. ²¹⁵

In addition, UNICEF reported that as of 2019, a total of 5,000 children ages 9-12 had taken a "catch-up" program, certified by the education ministry, that also provides pathways back to formal education. Of these younger students, 1,700 children had reintegrated into formal education. ²¹⁶

The goal had been to enroll a total of 25,000 students in the "catch-up" and "drop-out" programs by the end of 2017. ²¹⁷ The reasons why the programs have fallen short of the enrollment targets include lack of transportation to the learning centers where the program is taught and child labor. ²¹⁸

Non-certified, Non-formal Education: 700 students

Relief International provides a non-accredited, non-formal education program for students in Azraq and Zaatari camps. ²¹⁹ Students attend classes for 3.5 hours per day and receive pocket money and school transportation. Those who complete the program cannot reenroll in public schools or vocational centers, but can study non-formally at Luminus Technical University College's two-year vocational community college. The program has 700 Syrian refugee students enrolled in the first cycle, which began in mid-2018 and will last through mid-2020.

Technical/Vocational Education and Life Skills Training: about 2,800 students

NRC's Youth Programme provides children and youth ages 16-32 in the refugee camps with vocational training that is accredited by the Vocational and Technical Skills Development Commission of the Department of Labor. In 2019, 831 Syrians ages 16 to 18 participated in the Youth Programme in the camps. ²²⁰ Some graduates are able to apply these skills by

²¹⁴ Middle East Children's Institute (MECI), "Jordan," https://www.mecinstitute.org/jordan (accessed May 26, 2020).

²¹⁵ Review of Policies and Initiatives 2012-2018, pp. 6, 60.

²¹⁶ UNICEF, Jordan profile: education, https://www.unicef.org/jordan/education. As of the 2018-2019 school year, 3,200 Syrian children were enrolled in the drop-out program. Jordan Response Plan for the Syria Crisis, 2020-2022, p. 39.

²¹⁷ The International Role in Mitigating the Syria Crisis on Education Quality in Jordan, p. 454.

²¹⁸ Interview with staff at an international NGO, in Amman in October 2019.

²¹⁹ Email communications with staff at Relief International, November 2019 and February 2020.

²²⁰ Phase I consists of four-hours of daily classes for 3 to 3.5 months. Phase II involves a 3-month apprenticeship where students apply their skills in projects within their communities, and earn a small stipend. In Phase III, students produce

opening small businesses, engaging in the "cash for work" in the camps, or working for UN agencies or other smaller NGOs. The program also provides life skills courses and internationally-accredited courses in English language and Informational and Communications Technology (ICT). ²²¹

In host communities, the Youth Programme does not offer vocational training, but does include the life skills training as well as internationally accredited ICT and English language courses. In 2019, the youth program had 1,961 students between the ages of 14 and 18.

Mercy Corps has a smaller vocational training program, in partnership with Jordan University of Science and Technology (JUST) and the Irbid Chamber of Commerce. Based on market demand, students are being trained in the maintenance and repair of hybrid cars. ²²²

Other Support for Education

Save the Children carries out case management for children who have either high truancy rates or who have dropped out of school entirely, providing families with an action plan and referrals to resources, and provides 70 JD (US\$98) in cash assistance per month to offset school costs, in Zaatari camp and in host communities. ²²³

items for sale and earn the profit. Examples include school uniforms, UNICEF baby kits, and furniture for school disabilities resource rooms.

²²¹ ICT courses are accredited by the ECDL Foundation; English courses are accredited by a US university. The lifeskills package "Passport to Success" is accredited by the Youth Foundation.

²²² Interview with Mercy Corps staff in Amman, October 2019.

²²³ Interview with Save the Children staff in Amman, January 2020 (video call).

IV. Legal Framework

All children have the right to quality education without discrimination. The International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights stipulates that access to education is a human right for all, including the most vulnerable groups, without discrimination, including on the basis of national origin. ²²⁴ The Convention on the Rights of the Child obliges States parties to ensure that refugee children enjoy all applicable rights, including the right to education. ²²⁵ These conventions oblige Jordan to make secondary education generally available and accessible to all, encourage regular attendance and reduce dropout rates. ²²⁶

Jordan is also a state party to the UNESCO Convention against Discrimination in Education, which obliges it to give foreign nationals on its territory the same access to the education as is given to its own nationals, and to end any law, policy or practice that involves discrimination, including on the basis of national origin, in connection with education. ²²⁷ Jordan should ensure that the standards and quality of education are equivalent in all public educational institutions, and provide for the continuation of education for children who have not completed primary education. ²²⁸

Jordan was among the first states to ratify the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, in 2008, which obliges countries to ensure access for all persons with disabilities to inclusive, quality, and free primary and secondary education on an equal basis with others in the communities in which they live. ²²⁹ Inclusion in education is rooted

²²⁴ International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 49, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 993 U.N.T.S. 3, entered into force January 3, 1976, arts. 13, 28; see UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, General Comment No. 13 on the right to education, 1999.

²²⁵ Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC), adopted November 20, 1989, G.A. Res. 44/25, annex, 44 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 49) at 167, U.N. Doc. A/44/49 (1989), entered into force September 2, 1990, Articles 22, 28.

²²⁶ CRC. art. 28.

²²⁷ Jordan accepted the treaty on April 6, 1976. UNESCO Convention against Discrimination in Education, 14 December 1960, http://www.unesco.org/eri/la/convention.asp?KO=12949&language=E&order=alpha (accessed May 24, 2020).

²²⁸ UNESCO Convention against Discrimination in Education, 14 December 1960, article 4 (a-c).

²²⁹ "Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities considers the initial report of Jordan," March 29, 2017, https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21460&LangID=E; UN Convention on the Rights of Persons With Disabilities, Article 24.2(b),

shttps://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CRPD/Pages/ConventionRightsPersonsWithDisabilities.aspx#24 (accessed May 23, 2020).

in Article 26 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which provides that "everyone has the right to education." ²³⁰ The concept of inclusive education is also contained implicitly in article 13, paragraph 1, of the ICESCR and articles 23 and 29 of the CRC. ²³¹ According to the Committee on the Rights of the Child, inclusive education should be the goal for educating children with disabilities, and state parties should introduce the necessary measures to achieve inclusive education. ²³²

The 2016 New York Declaration for Refugees and Migrants, signed by 193 countries, committed to provide quality secondary education to all refugee children, as well as vocational training. At the Leaders' Summit on the Global Refugee Crisis, held the day after the New York Declaration was adopted, Jordan pledged to ensure that with international assistance, all children in Jordan could attend school, as it had committed in the February 2016 Jordan Compact.

The UN Committee on the Rights of the Child "reiterated" in 2008 that

the responsibility to fulfill the right to education in emergency situations does not rest upon individual States alone. When a State lacks the capacity and/or requisite resources, the international community including other states, donor organizations and UN agencies should ensure that the right to education is universally fulfilled. ²³³

The Convention on the Rights of the Child obliges all states to "promote and encourage international cooperation in matters relating to education," including by "facilitating access to scientific and technical knowledge" and support for teaching, taking "particular account" of the needs of developing countries. ²³⁴

²³⁰ Universal Declaration of Human Rights, adopted December 10, 1948, G.A. Res. 217A(III), UN Doc. A/810 at 71 (1948), art.

²³¹ ICESCR and CRC, op. cit.

²³² UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, General Comment No. 9, The Rights of Children with Disabilities, UN Doc. CRC/C/GC/9/Corr.1, (2006), para. 66.

²³³ Recommendations, Committee on the Rights of the Child, Day of General Discussion on "The Right of the Child to Education in Emergency Situations," paragraphs 26, 31-32, Committee on the Rights of the Child, 2008, https://www.right-to-education.org/sites/right-to-education.org/files/resource-

 $attachments/CRC_Report_Right_of_the_Child_to_Education_in_Emergencies_2008.pdf$

²³⁴ UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, Art. 28.3.

The Committee called on all actors to apply a "rights-based approach" to education in emergencies that accounts for the right to non-discrimination, the best interests of the child, the right to life and development, and the right to be heard. ²³⁵ These actors should ensure that programs meet the Inter-Agency Network on Education in Emergencies (INEE) Minimum Standards for education in emergencies. ²³⁶ Accordingly, in line with international human rights obligations, all individuals should have equal access to quality and relevant education opportunities, from pre-primary through secondary and tertiary education, and can obtain recognition and certification of their education. ²³⁷

In a July 2018 report focused on refugee education, the UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Education recommended that States and other stakeholders address barriers to refugee education. The report recommended that governments provide work permits to allow refugee families to overcome poverty. It also called on governments to show flexibility in enrollment requirements, and to ensure that refugee girls have access to school at all levels. The Special Rapporteur called on donors, aid agencies, and international organizations to "plan for and adequately finance the inclusion of refugees in education in a manner that takes full account of their right to education." ²³⁸

Jordan has ratified key international conventions concerning child labor, including the International Labour Organization's (ILO) Minimum Age Convention (ILO C.138), the ILO Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention (ILO C.182), the CRC, and the ICESCR. ²³⁹ Jordan specified a minimum age of 16 years, changed its labor laws in this regard in 1996, and had adopted a National Action Plan to eliminate the worst forms of child labor by 2013. ²⁴⁰

²³⁵ Recommendations, Committee on the Rights of the Child, Day of General Discussion on "The Right of the Child to Education in Emergency Situations," paragraphs 26, 31-32, Committee on the Rights of the Child, 2008.

²³⁶ Ibid., and see also https://archive.ineesite.org/en/education-in-emergencies/un-education/crc-discussion.

²³⁷ INEE Minimum Standards on education in emergencies, 1.1 (participation), 1.6 (evaluation of learning), and Standard 2.1; see Guidance Note, p. 27, and pp. 42-43, https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/41f627494.pdf.

²³⁸ "Report of the Special Rapporteur on the right to education," A/73/262, July 27, 2018, paragraphs 122-126, https://ap.ohchr.org/documents/dpage_e.aspx?si=A/73/262 (accessed May 24, 2020).

²³⁹ International Labour Organization (ILO) Convention No. 138 concerning the Minimum Age for Admission to Employment (Minimum Age Convention), adopted June 26, 1973, 1015 U.N.T.S. 297, entered into force June 19, 1976; ILO Convention No. 182 concerning the Prohibition and Immediate Action for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour (Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention), adopted June 17, 1999, 38 I.L.M. 1207 (entered into force November 19, 2000).

²⁴⁰ The Jordan National Action Plan for Children, 2004-2013, UNICEF,

https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/policy/mdg_workshops/mdgreports/jordan/unicef_jordan_resources.pdf (accessed June 6, 2020)

Acknowledgments

This report was researched and written by Breanna Small, a fellow in the Children's Rights Division at Human Rights Watch. Research for this report was also conducted by Bill Van Esveld, associate director in the Children's Rights Division. A research assistant in the Middle East and North Africa division provided additional research support and interpretation.

This report was edited by Bill Van Esveld, Elin Martinez, senior researcher, and Bede Sheppard, deputy director, in the Children's Rights Division. Tom Porteous and Clive Baldwin provided program and legal reviews. Adam Coogle, Middle East and North Africa deputy director, Bill Frelick, director of the Refugee and Migrant Rights Division, Emina Ćerimović, disability rights senior researcher, and Rothna Begum, women's rights senior researcher, provided expert reviews.

Production and editorial assistance was provided by Alex Firth, senior associate in the Children's Rights Division. Production assistance was provided by Travis Carr, Publications and photography coordinator, Jose Martinez, senior coordinator, and Fitzroy Hepkins, administrative manager.

Human Rights Watch would like to thank the Syrian children and families who generously took the time to share their experiences with us. We are also grateful to the teachers, school administrators, and staff at national and international nongovernmental organizations, United Nations agencies, the Ministry of Education, and the Ministry of Planning and International Cooperation, who met with us in Jordan and shared information and expertise crucial to this report.

"I Want to Continue to Study"

Barriers to Secondary Education for Syrian Refugee Children in Jordan

International donors and countries hosting Syrian refugees have pledged to prevent a lost generation by ensuring access to education for refugee children. But as the Syria conflict enters its tenth year, secondary-school-age boys and girls have been left behind.

In Jordan, where there are around 233,000 school-age Syrian refugee children, enrollment rates collapse from almost 87 percent at the compulsory, primary level, to just 25 to 30 percent by the end of secondary school (classes 11 and 12), and the enrollment gap with Jordanian students widens dramatically.

"I Want to Continue to Study": Barriers to Secondary Education for Syrian Refugee Children in Jordan, documents the ways that refugee children confront increasingly difficult obstacles to education the further they progress in school. Yet humanitarian education plans have not set specific enrollment or other goals for secondary education, and international donors have not provided any substantial support targeting this age group. Education programs for out-of-school children ages 12 to 17 are reaching only a small fraction of children in need.

This report urges Jordanian authorities, international donors and humanitarian agencies to dramatically increase access to quality secondary education for Syrian refugee children, in line with the human rights obligation to ensure access to quality, secondary school without discrimination for all.



© 2017 Brian Stauffer for Human Rights Watch